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ORDERS OF REFERENCE

Monbay, February 7, 1966.

Resolved,—That the following Members do compose the Standing Com-
mittee on Labour and Employment:

Messrs.
Barnett, Knowles, Muir (Cape Breton North
Duquet, Lachance, and Victoria),
Emard, Lefebvre, Racine,
Faulkner, Maclnnis (Cape Breton Régimbal,
Gordon, South), Reid,
Gray, Mackasey, Ricard,
Guay, McCleave, Skoreyko,
Hymmen, McKinley, Stefanson—(24).

Johnston, Morison,

THURSDAY, February 24, 1966.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Fulton be substituted for that of Mr.
Stefanson on the Standing Committee on Labour and Employment.

MonpAY, May 9, 1966.

Ordered,—That Bill C-2, An Act to amend the Fair Wages and Hours of
Labour Act be referred to the Standing Committee on Labour and Employment.

Monpay, May 16, 1966.

: Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Orlikow be substituted for that of Mr.
Knowles on the Standing Committee on Labour and Employment.

Attest.

LEON-J. RAYMOND,
The Clerk of the House.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

TuespAY, February 22, 1966.
(1)

The Standing Committee on Labour and Employment met this day at 10.05
a.m., for organization purposes.

Members present: Messrs. Barnett, Doucet, Emard, Faulkner, Gray, Guay,
Hymmen, Johnston, Knowles, Lachance, Lefebvre, McCleave, McKinley,
Morison, Régimbal—(15).

The Clerk attending, and having called for nominations, Mr. Morison
moved, seconded by Mr. Emard, that Mr. Lachance be Chairman of the
Committee.

There being no other nominations, Mr. Lachance was declared elected as
Chairman.

Mr. Lachance thanked the Committee for the honour conferred on him.

On motion of Mr. Emard, seconded by Mr. Gray, Mr. Faulkner was elected
Vice-Chairman.

On motion of Mr. McCleave, seconded by Mr. Faulkner,

Resolved,—That a Sub-Committee on Agenda and Procedure, comprised
of the Chairman and four members to be named by him, be appointed.

At 10.15 a.m., the Committee adjourned to the call of the Chair.

M. Slack,
Acting Clerk of the Committee.

TUESDAY, May 17, 1966.
(2)

The Standing Committee on Labour and Employment met this day at 9.45
am. The Chairman, Mr. Lachance, presided.

Member present: Messrs. Barnett, Duquet, Emard, Faulkner, Gray,
Hummen, Johnston, Lachance, Lefebvre, Mackasey, McCleave, Muir (Cape
Breton North and Victoria), Orlikow, Régimbal, Ricard (15).

s In attendance: From the Department of Labour: The Honourable John R.
Nx.cholson, Minister of Labour; Mr. George Haythorne, Deputy Minister; Mr. B.
Wilson, Assistant Deputy Minister; Mr. H. J ohnston, Director of Labour

Staqdards Branch; Miss Edith Lorentson, Director of Legislation; Mr. W. B.
Davies, Departmental Solicitor.
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From the Canadian Construction Association: Mr. P. Stevens, Director of
Labour Relations.

From the Association of International Representatives of Building Con-

struction Trades: Mr. John D. Caroll, International Representative of the
Boilermakers.

The Chairman announced the names of the members of the Subcommittee
on Agenda and Procedure to act with the Chairman: Messrs. Barnett, Faulkner,
Johnston, Régimbal.

On motion of Mr. Lefebvre, seconded by Mr. Duquet,

Agreed—That the Committee print from day to day 1,000 copies in English
and 500 copies in French of its Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence.

The Clerk read the First Report of the Subcommittee on Agenda and
Procedure which was as follows:

“Your Subcommittee met on Wednesday, May 11, 1966.
Your Subcommittee recommends:

1. That the Minister of Labour, with such officials from his Depart-
ment as he deems necessary, appear at the first meeting to make an
introductory statement.

2. That the Committee entertain requests from witnesses to appear,
and that Mr. P. Stevens, Director of Labour Relations, Canadian Con-
struction Association, at his request, be the first witness.

3. That the Committee hold meetings Tuesdays, at 11.00 a.m.”
On motion of Mr. Duquet, seconded by Mr. Emard,

Agreed—That the First Report of the Subcommittee on Agenda and
Procedure be adopted as read.

The Clerk read the Orders of Reference.
The Chairman called Clause 1 of Bill C-2.

The Chairman introduced the Honourable John R. Nicholson who in turn
introduced the various officials from the Department.

The Minister then made his statement, followed by questioning by the
Committee.

On motion of Mr. Orlikow, seconded by Mr. Régimbal,

Agreed—That the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Regulations (Appendix
1), and the Canada Labour (Standards) Code (Appendix 2) be appended to
today’s proceedings.

The Chairman addressed a question to Mr. Stevens concerning his date of
appearance before the Committee.

At 11.05 a.m., the questioning of the departmental officials continuing, on
motion of Mr. Faulkner, seconded by Mr. Duquet,

Agreed—That the Committee adjourn until Thursday, May 19, 1966, at 11.00
o’clock a.m. :
Timothy D. Ray,
Clerk of the Committee.

-



EVIDENCE

TueEspAy, May 17, 1966.
e (9:45 am.)

The CHAIRMAN: Good morning, gentlemen. I understand we have a quorum
now.

May I introduce the Minister of Labour, the Hon. John Nicholson. We have,
as Clerk of our Committee, Mr. Ray.

Following our first meeting of the organization committee, I have been
asked to form a steering committee. I have, after consultation with the different
parties, the pleasure to announce that the steering committee is formed of the
Chairman of the Committee, the Vice Chairman, Mr. Faulkner, Mr. Régimbal,
Mr. Barnett and Mr. Johnston.

The subcommittee on Agenda and Procedure met last Wednesday and, with
your permission, I will ask our clerk to read the suggestions which the
subcommittee would like to present to you.

The CLERK OF THE CoMMITTEE: The Subcommittee on Agenda and Proce-
dure has the honour to present its first report. Your Subcommittee recommends:
1. That the Minister of Labour, with such officials from his De-
partment as he deems necessary, appear at the first meeting to make an
introductory statement.
2. That the Committee entertain requests from witnesses to appear,
and that Mr. P. Stevens, Director of Labour Relations, Canadian Con-
struction Association, at his request, be the first witness.

3. That the Committee hold meetings Tuesdays, at 11:00 a.m.

Respectfully, Georges Lachance, Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Is this report concurred in by the Committee, or would you
have any amendment to this about checking on the degree of overlap between
this Committee and others which might meet at eleven o’clock? I know there is
an overlap of membership.

At the steering committee we had some discussion about it and it has been
suggested that we should try to hold future meetings of the Committee every
Tuesday until the bill, which has been referred to the Committee for study, has

been completed. I have been able to get the date for next Tuesday at eleven
o’clock.

Mr. Gray: I would just make this suggestion, for the further consideration
of the steering committee, that it might be easier to continue to get the good
attendance we have today if some attention is given to the degree of overlap of

membership with other committees that I know are going to be meeting at that
same time.



8 LABOUR AND EMPLOYMENT May 17, 1966

The CHAIRMAN: As you know, Mr. Gray, we have some difficulty trying to
arrange dates and times which would be suitable for all members.

Mr. GraY: I do not want to start a discussion here, because we all want to
start our work on this Bill. I am sure the Minister is ready with a statement. I
would just make this point: You may find, on further consideration, that it will
assist the work of the Committee and save the time of the officials if it is looked
into. It may be that, as a test, what happens when you have your next meeting
will demonstrate what I am getting at.

Mr. BARNETT: Mr. Chairman, may I just point out, as a member of the
other steering committee that brought in this recommendation, that in passing
that particular item in regard to the time of the Committee meeting, it was
understood, I believe, in the steering committee, that it was subject to allowing
latitude to the Chairman and the Committee to arrange the Committee in such a
way that it would be co-ordinated with other meetings as far as possible.

This was an expression of our feeling that we should try and arrange a
specific time which would give this Committee some priority, if this could be
done.

The CHAIRMAN: As it is now, and as you know, Mr. Gray, next Thursday at
nine o’clock we have a date which has been allowed by the Chief of the
Committees Branch. Therefore, we can meet next Thursday, if that suits the
Committee?

Mr. GrAY: Mr. Chairman, I am not suggesting that we do not have the
meeting next Thursday; I just wished to put this point before the Committee,
and you may want to take it into account and see what happens on Thursday.

The CHAIRMAN: As I have said, next Tuesday at eleven o’clock, at the
suggestion of the steering committee, we have this date which has been allotted
to our Committee.

Mr. Lefebvre, have you something to add?

Mr. LEFEBVRE: I would like to see the steering committee take into account
the Agricultural Committee, too, because I think there are two or three of us

right here now that should be in Agriculture. I see Mr. Ricard is here; and there
may be others.

Mr. RicArp: There is a meeting going on right at this moment, across the
floor.

Mr. GrAaY: I think we should now hear the Minister on the subject matter
of the bill which we have made the point of authority of this Committee this
morning.

(Translation)

Mr. EMARD: Mr. Chairman, I think that it is quite difficult to give one’s
entire attention to all the committees. At 9.30, I myself have to attend three
committee sittings: Defence, this one and Veterans. It is thus very difficult for
me to give my entire attention to all the committees which we must attend. The
best thing to do is, I think, to carry on even so. I have talked about this to. Mr.
Deachman, who deals with the committees, and he told me that there was no
other possible solution to this.
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(English)

The CHAIRMAN: We will certainly have a meeting of the steering committee
and, following your suggestion, we will try to find the best solution.

Would you move the concurrence to the steering committee report?

Mr. DUQUET: I so move.

Mr. Emarp: I second the motion.
The CHAIRMAN: Motion agreed to.

May I ask now for a motion for printing? This is with regard to the number
of copies to be printed. It has been suggested that the Committee print 1,000
copies in English and 500 copies in French of the Minutes of Proceedings and
Evidence.

Mr. LEFEBVRE: I so move.

Mr. DuQUET: I second the motion.

The CHAIRMAN: Motion agreed to.
I will ask the Clerk of our Committee to read the orders of reference.

The CLERK oF THE CoMMITTEE: Ordered that Bill No. C-2, an Act to amend
the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act be referred to the Standing Committee
on Labour and Employment. Léon-J. Raymond, the Clerk of the House.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I should like to invite the Hon. John Nicholson,
Minister of Labour, to make an opening statement.

Hon. John NicHOLSON (Minister of Labour): Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Gentlemen, as the Clerk of the Committee has said, this Bill that has been
referred to this Committee, Bill No. C-2, is the bill to amend the Fair Wages
and Hours of Labour Act.

That Act has been in the revised statutes in the last two or three printings.
In fact, it has been in the Statutes of Canada, without amendment, since 1935.

The purpose of the Bill, as I explained in the House on the motion for
second reading, is to deal with the wages and the hours standards of the Fair
Wages and Hours of Labour Act which relate to government contracts only.
This statute, the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, applies to nothing except
to government contracts—the construction of public buildings and work of that
nature.

The intent of this amendment is to bring the Fair Wages and Hours of
Labour Act, which applies to government contracts, into line with the Labour
Standards Act which was approved by parliament last year. It is nothing more
than that. It is a very simple amendment.

I have brought along, and I would like to introduce, if I may, the officials
who are with me. The Deputy Minister, Mr. George V. Haythorne, the Assistant
Deputy Minister, Mr. Wilson, the head of the Legal Department, Mr. Davis, also
Miss Lorentsen of the Legislation Branch and Mr. Johnstone who is the Director
in charge of administration of the Labour Standards Code. They are here to

answer any questions that may be put to them either before or after witnesses
are called.
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I am assured by them that this Act, which has been on the Statutes Book
now for over 30 years, has stood the test of time and has proved a very valuable
protection to both workers and employers.

The change being proposed this morning, or in the Bill, is an amendment
that is nothing more than a bona fide effort by the government to carry out a
promise which was made by my predecessor, Mr. MacEachen, when he was
Minister of Labour. Those of you who were in the House at that time will, no
doubt, recall that when the Labour Standards Code was before the House, one
or more members—I know one of them was Mr. Knowles of the New Democratic
Party—said, “Well, that is all very well; you are doing this for industries that
come within the jurisdiction of the federal government. But what are you doing
about government contracts themselves?” Mr. MacEachen then undertook to
bring in, at the next session, or, in fact, in the continuation of the same
session—he had hoped to do it last fall but there was another event that
intervened—but he gave an undertaking in the name of the government to bring
in an amendment which would bring the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act
for work on government contracts directly into line with the Labour Standards
Code which was passed by the House.

An examination of the Bill will show that. I think you all have copies of the
Bill. If you look at the explanatory notes on the side, you will see that section
2(a) of the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act defines wages: “ ‘Fair Wages’
means such wages as are generally accepted as current for competent workmen
in the district in which the work is being performed for the character or class of
work in which such workmen are respectively engaged, but shall, in all cases,
be such wages as are fair and reasonable.” Now you will notice that if you
compare that with the proposed amendment, there is no change in wording up
to that point. “Fair wages” means the wages that prevail in the district where
the work is being done, and they shall be fair and reasonable. Then, as I said, to
bring it in line with the Labour Standards Code, these words are added: “and
shall in no case be less than the minimum hourly rate of pay prescribed by and
pursuant to the Canada Labour Standards Code.” That is the first of the basic
amendments.

Representations have been made to Members of the House. It is because of
these representations that I felt this Bill might very properly be referred to this
Committee. Representations came, principally, from the Canadian construction
industry represented here by Mr. Stevens, and those representations were
supported by representatives of the unions involved in the construction indus-
try. I might say that a brief was forwarded to Mr. MacEachen in the spring of
last year before the Labour Standards Code came into effect. Representations
were made in the form of a brief to Mr. MacEachen, and copies were sent to
some, if not all, members of the House at that time. Similar representations
have been made in the form of a brief presented by the two groups that I have
mentioned since the Bill was introduced and, in fact, since the motion was made
for second reading.

e (10:00 am.)

In order that you and other members of the House would have the benefit
of any views they have put forward, I recommended, and the government
concurred, that it be referred to this Committee for study; because it is a very
simple Bill, and while one may be able to sympathize with the objectives of an
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industry or, perhaps, of labour, in trying to be excluded from the provisions of
the Bill, in my view, at least—and I feel very strongly on this—it would be
directly contrary to what we are attempting to do. We want to bring in a labour
standards code that is uniform across Canada and which applies to all indus-
tries.

You will recall that we had made provision in the labour standards code,
and we have made provision in this draft bill, for special conditions that may
exist in certain areas. We know, for instance, that when you get up into the
northern part of this country, into the Territories, or even into the northern
parts of the provinces where you have the short days and the long nights and,
vice versa, the long days and the short nights, the great bulk of construction
work is done during the summer months; and, to get people to go up and work,
incentive arrangements are often made so that they will work long hours for
particular months of the year, and they can work in other parts of Canada, or
not work, as the case may be. Provision is made for such situations in both this
bill and in the Labour Standards Code.

But, as a general principle, we have thought, and a great majority of
people in the House of Commons have felt, that we should say to all Canadians
and to the rest of the world that we want a minimum of $1.25 an hour
regardless of what happens in some areas. I realize that $1.25 an hour does not
have too much significance in the part of the world that Mr. Barnett and I come
from—British Columbia. Because of the boom that has been going on for the last
few years it is uncommon for any person to get less than $1.25 an hour. On the
other hand, in the part of the world where Mr. McCleave, Mr. Muir and I were
born the same high standard did not prevail, and we have had wages of 60c and
62c an hour in those provinces within the last 24 months.

We want a standards code and we want that standards code to apply to
government contracts as well as to those over which the federal government has
jurisdiction. We feel that the government has a responsibility to keep wages
and hours on government contracts in line with other contracts. We also feel
that such contracts are just one step removed from direct employment by the
government itself, and every government employee, every employee by the
federal government today, gets this minimum of $1.25 an hour. We feel that it
would be unwise to depart from the principle that is incorporated in the Labour
Standards Code and which, we hope, you will recommend be incorporated in
the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act.

I might say that, for practical reasons, the government has, for the last 30
years, recognized the prevailing practice that wage rates in the district where
the work is being performed are always respected. There has been no departure
from that; but in some parts of Canada, primarily eastern Canada, it has not
been uncommon, up until within the last 12 or 24 months, to have wages
appreciably below the national minimum standards that now apply. We have
never had a national minimum in Canada until last year. Now that we have
such a standard, we think, in spite of pleas that may be made for specific
industries, whether they are supported by a segment of the employees in-
volved—the workers involved—or not, that it would be a very dangerous thing
to start off making exceptions.

There is another feature: A great deal of government work is subcontract-
ed, and were we to accede to the suggestion put forward, the responsibility
would rest with the federal government to undertake the policing of contracts
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and sub-contracts and everything else. We prefer to have, and have done it
consistently for many years; that is we prefer to have the conditiops of_ work
that apply to the contracts and the sub-contractors defined in the specifications.

Now, some members who are here—members of this Committee today—
have asked me, between the two parts of the second reading of the Bill, “How do
the provinces feel about this?” That is a perfectly natural question because most
of the work on construction comes within the jurisdiction of the provinces rather
than the federal government. I might say that federal government contracts
involve only about three per cent of construction in Canada; the other 97 per
cent comes within the jurisdiction of the provinces. With that in mind, T have,
together with my deputy, had meetings with the Governments of the Provinces
of Ontario, Quebec, British Columbia and Manitoba, and earlier than that my
deputy met with the Ministers of Labour of all the provinces of Canada. I can
assure you that they seem to be in agreement with the spirit of this Bill, with
the principle of the Bill, and that they certainly do not encourage any departure
from the principles that are embodied in the Act itself.

I think you should also keep in mind collective bargaining, which is the
proposal that is put forward by Mr. Stevens and his associates. They say that
the guide should be not the definition in the Act but the collective bargaining
that comes out of negotiation. I would ask you to keep in mind, gentlemen, that
collective bargaining in the construction industry is mainly on a craft basis. You
have skilled workmen with trades, who are engaged there. Most of the skilled
workers throughout the country had already obtained the 40-hour week before
the bill—there is a second part to this bill. In the Act that now appears in the
Statutes, in the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, subsection (1) of section 2
provides, if you look at the second explanatory note on the Bill that is before
you:

Every contract made with the Government of Canada for construc-
tion, remodelling, repair or demolition of any work is subject to the
following conditions respecting wages and hours:

(b) the working hours of persons while so employed shall not exceed
eight hours per day nor forty-four hours per week except in such
special cases as the Governor in Council may otherwise provide, or
except in cases of emergency as may be approved by the Minister.

The only change proposed in that section is to substitute “forty hours” for
“forty four hours”. There is no other change. Therefore, as I am saying, in the
construction industry generally, in all parts of Canada, the 40-hour week is
nothing new. They have had it, in fact, before the legislation was passed.
However, other workmen employed in the industry, are not tradesmen. This
applies particularly in the outlying parts of Canada where you have such works
as the laying of asphalt and operations of that kind. They are frequently
employed under conditions which may include a collective agreement that
provides for longer hours than the 40 or 44 hours that have heretofore applied
to the craft. The impact of this legislation, admittedly, is to make it obligatory
that these people should work not more than 40 hours a week; or if they do
work, they should get the overtime that is provided for in the complementary
legislation. .

In my view, and in the view of the officials who are here, this change from
44 to 40 is not a change in principle, it is just implementing a decision which,

e ]
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the Parliament of Canada has already said, should apply to workmen across this
country. It certainly does not run counter to any standards that have been
applied under collective bargaining today. What it does is to require that the
same standards be applied to the minority who ordinarily work the longer
hours; we are protecting this minority.

I do not know, Mr. Chairman, that there is very much more that I can say.
I would be glad to attempt to answer any questions that may be put to me and,
as I have said, the officials are here for that purpose.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I do not know how many questions you would
like to ask the honourable Minister but—and this has something to do with the
next sitting of the Committee—as you know, you have accepted the report of the
steering committee regarding the witnesses who are to appear and you know
that Mr. P. Stevens, Director of Labour Relations, Canadian Construction
Association, at his request is to be the first witness. The Minister referred to Mr.
Stevens in his statement. Mr. Stevens has been in touch with me by telephone,
and he mentioned to me that, as Director of Labour Relations of the Canadian
Construction Association, he would like to present some evidence to this
Committee, or to make representations, to use his own words this morning, and
also, some of the people of the union.

I would like to suggest that, with your permission, we could, perhaps, ask
Mr. Stevens to appear as a witness this morning so that the Committee will
know exactly what kind of representations the Canadian Construction Asso-
ciation would like to present to this Committee, and also those of the union
people who would like to make representations.

Mr. Stevens told me on the telephone that some of the union people could
not appear before the Committee for two or three weeks. I informed Mr.
Stevens that it would be up to the Committee to decide if they would like to
hear more representations after hearing what Mr. Stevens may have to say.
I am wondering whether, after the honourable Minister answers the questions we
could have Mr. Stevens, or somebody from the union, appear and tell the
Committee what representations they would like to make to the Committee,
since they have asked that the Committee postpone their sittings for two or

three weeks. This is a problem on which the Committee will have to make a
decision later.

e (10:15 am.)

Mr. NicHOLSON: Mr. Chairman, I think perhaps it would be helpful if I did
tell the Committee that I, along with one or more officials of my Department,
have had two meetings with Mr. Stevens and some of those associated with him
and the written brief was later presented. The first meeting was rather a short
one but our second meeting was a very extended one. We discussed all of the
points that I have no doubt Mr. Stevens will be developing before this
Committee. They were carefully considered. I might say the same representa-

tions were made to Mr. MacEachen approximately a year ago and I have had the
benefit of a discussion with him on the subject.

While, as I said earlier, we could appreciate why one industry might like to
have an exception made, I think I could tell you that the grain elevators of the
prairies, the towboat operators on the Pacific coast, a great many industries in
Canada like to have their particular industries excluded from the application of
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the act. We felt it would be a dangerous precedent to start making exceptions
unless there were some unusual grounds such as those I have mentioned:

construction in the north, or something of that kind which is already provided
for in the act.

Mr. BARNETT: Mr. Chairman, it seems to me it is rather important that the
members of this Committee should, while the Minister has the officers of his
Department here with him, first reach a clear understanding in their own minds
as to the terms of the bill and the implications of it. It seems to me that we
would be in a much more informed position to effect any representations that
may be made to the Committee by people outside the House who are interested
in the bill, if we were first to consider the bill and its implications, to the point
where we are satisfied that we understand exactly what it involves. It is with
that in mind that I would like to address one or two questions to the Minister.
The question of how and when we meet with industry or trade union represen-
tatives could be dealt with strictly before the conclusion of this meeting. If
I may I would like to ask one or two questions at this time on the implications
of the bill.

As the Minister said, the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act has
remained in our Statutes unchanged for many years, certainly long before we
had any hope of having a national labour code which came into existence
recently. My first question arises out of the fact that the bill seeks to
incorporate into the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, as I understand it,
the provisions of Parts I and II of the Canada Labour Code which have to do
with minimum wages and hours of work. My question is with reference to the
Canada Labour Code, Parts III and IV, which deal with annual vacations and
general holidays. I would like to know why it is that in this bill to amend the
Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act there is no reference to the matter
contained in Parts III and IV of the Canada Labour Code?

Mr. NICHOLSON: The basic reason is, and we have tried to go along with the
intent of the original legislation. Only three per cent of the construction
contracts come within federal jurisdiction; 97 per cent are within provincial. As
far as possible, we would like to keep in line with the holidays that are
respected in the different provinces. I, personally, have no objection whatever
to having the same number of holidays listed in this act as in the other one,
but in view of the very relatively low percentage, and in line with the spirit
of the original legislation that fair wages mean such wages as are generally
accepted as current in the conditions of work, and so on, we did not deal with
the holiday matter. That is the basic reason. I have no great objection to your
saying that you shall have eight holidays with pay in this bill but I think our
reasons are sound for not dealing with the matter.

Mr. BARNETT: I wanted to be clear on whether the question of provincial
jurisdiction over employees in this field arose but I would suggest, as I
understand the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, this is, in effect, an
intervention into the setting of standards in the field that lies within provincial
labour jurisdiction, by the federal government’s in these specific matters.

Mr. NicHOLSON: I have no objection. .. if this Committee wants to recom-
mend there should be a given number of holidays, I personally have not the
slightest objection. It might be a constructive suggestion if the Committee feels
that way.
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Mr. G. HAYTHORNE (Deputy Minister, Department of Labour): There
are one or two aspects of this that, perhaps, we should have before us. One is, as
Mr. Nicholson has just said, there are only about three per cent of the workers
engaged in construction under federal jurisdiction. Where you have a specific
job of work being done for the federal government, as you do under a contract,
you have the problem arising right away about what those individual workers
are doing during the rest of the year. There is a bit of a problem here which we
have to wrestle pretty hard with, whether you want to have, generally, for most
labour conditions the prevailing practices established either through collective
bargaining, aside from these two which are pretty basic, or whether you want
to have it done under provincial jurisdiction which covers by far the majority
of people and on a year round basis; whereas in our case we dip in and out, as
it were, whenever we have a contract, or put it into our legislation. I think,
berhaps, the consensus was, after we thought about this thing pretty carefully,
that we would do well, after discussing this with the provincial ministers and
officials, not to move any further as Mr. Nicholson has said into the area of
establishing conditions through legislation by the federal government than we
had already done back in 1935. We did it then to establish the basic standards
for both wages and for hours.

If you start going into these other two fields that are covered in the code, as
You correctly point out, Mr. Barnett, then there are several other fields that you
might feel you should go into, too; for example, safety. We have thought it is
more practical and certainly much less complicated if, in the construction
industry where by far the bulk of the inspection in this industry, from a safety
point of view, is carried on, in any event, by the provinces we stayed with the
two basic areas. We felt that rather than get into any problem here of
overlapping jurisdiction we could, preferably, stay with these two basic areas,
the fair wages and the hours of labour, as being the essential features of the
contract, and then say, as we do now, when we let the contract it is understood
that provincial regulations and provincial legislation be respected.

Mr. NicaoLsonN: However, as I say, gentlemen, it is for you. That was the
consensus of the experts who were advising me but you, after all, are the
Committee.

Mr. BARNETT: Perhaps I could ask just one more question?
The CHAIRMAN: Is it your second question, Mr. Barnett?
Mr. BARNETT: Yes.

_ The CHAIRMAN: As you know, some other members of the Committee would
like to ask questions. Is the second question related to the first one?

Mr. BarNETT: Not directly. It relates to a feeling that I have to wanting to
be clear on all the implications of the bill. My second question relates to section
Six of the existing act which states that the Governor in Council, on the
recommendation of the Minister, may make regulations covering the whole field
of hours of work; the method of determining what are fair wages; rates of wages
for overtime; classifications of employment or work; the publication and posting
of wage schedules, et cetera. In view of the Minister’s statement as to the
hature of some representations that have been made about the bill, it does
Seem to me that it would be desirable to us for a proper understanding in
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assessing what the policy has been in the administration of the existing
Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act to get some idea of where we may be
going under the proposals contained in the Bill. If it is available, could we
have a consolidation of the existing regulations before us when we are con-
sidering the bill and the representations that are made on it. Rather than have
to search through the Canada Gazette, Part II, could we be supplied with a
copy of the existing regulations?

Mr. NicHOLsoN: Whatever we can do, Mr. Barnett, we would be very glad
to do. We have a copy of the regulations and of the Fair Wages and Hours of
Labour Act that is now in force. They are very short. They define a contract.
They say the “Minister” means the Minister of Labour and there are only eight
clauses to it. I think the Committee might get more help if, in addition, if they
wanted to pursue this question, they looked at the regulations that have been
passed under the application of the Canada Labour (Standards) Code. They are
the ones that govern work generally and the government’s intent is to bring the
Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, as I said earlier, into line with the Canada
Labour (Standards) Code. You really have to look at the two sets of regula-
tions: the existing regulations under the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act
and the new regulations under the Canada Labour (Standards) Code. I have
them both here. Other copies can be made available to any member that would
like to have them.

Mr. OrRLIKOW: Can they be printed as an appendix of today’s proceedings?

Mr. NicHOLSON: Yes, they can be put in an envelope at the back; not
necessarily printed but incorporated in an envelope, so that we can photostat
the existing copy.

The CHAIRMAN: Is it moved by Mr. Orlikow that these would be printed as
an appendix?

Mr. BARNETT: I was hoping we might have them available before the
minister’s remarks are printed.

Mr. NicHOLSON: We can make them available and at the same time
incorporate the suggestions made by Mr. Orlikow and attach them as an
appendix to the minutes of today’s meeting.

There are only 15 members present. We have enough to pass them around
now.

The CrHAIRMAN: Did you move a motion, Mr. Orlikow?
Mr. OrRLIKOW: I so move.

Mr. REcrMBAL: I second the motion.

Motion agreed to.

Mr. NicHoLsoN: Gentlemen, while these regulations are being passed
around to you, it has occurred to me that I have not drawn attention to one of
the ancillary or complementary items in Bill No. C-2. Strangely enough, while
we have had this Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act in force for over 30
years, as I have just said, and it outlines the government’s objective, there is no
provision for default if a contractor commits a breach of the Act and we have
made provisions in this Bill No. C-2, subsection 2(c) for liquidated damages in
the event of default, because there is no point in having an act with no teeth
in it.
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(Translation)

Mr. Enarp: I should like to ask a question of general interest, not very
closely connected with the Bill. With regard to the minimum wage of $1.25 an
hour, I should like to know what happens in the case of individual contractors,
that is those who work alone as, for example, rural mail distributors, post office
cleaners and, in some cases, cafeteria employees. Among these people there are
many who make less than $1.25 an hour. For example, I know people who
distribute rural mail and who have to provide a vehicle and gas yet who do not
receive even $1.25 an hour. How will these people be protected by the Bill
before us?

(English)

Mr. NICHOLSON: Mr. Chairman, I think Mr. Emard’s question is a very
proper and helpful one. In fact, I heard it asked when the Labour Standards
Code was being debated last year. This bill applies to construction contracts
only. It does not apply to mail contracts, service contracts or work of that na-
ture. They are covered by a special government employment policy order. This
bill applies only to construction contracts. The other is covered by other legis-
lation. It has been covered. I have seen the employment regulation that provides
for these minimums in other contracts.

Mr. Emarp: Mr. Chairman, do the conditions that govern other public
works stand up to the minimum established by this law?

Mr. NicHoLsoN: They stand up to the minimum of the Canada Labour
(Standards) Act, if you go along with us in this bill. We want to bring the
regulations that apply to this type of construction contract into line with all the
regulations that apply to contracts generally within the Labour Standards Code.

Mr. Ricarp: In other words, it is going to be made $1.25 right across the
board.

Mr. N1icHOLSON: That is correct, that will be the minimum. If they want to
pay more, they can. I might say that we discussed this in the Province of
Quebec with the minister and the deputy minister of labour and their advisers.
They assured us that in the construction industry it was not going to cause them
any problem; they already pay, in the construction industry, that minimum.

Mr. REcimBAL: I am just wondering if there is not a matter of principle
involved as far as actual jurisdiction is concerned. The law, as it has stood for a
long time has had no teeth in it, so it was window dressing, more or less, because
there was no actual application that could be brought into force. Once we put
a law, such as this one, in an active state, I am worried about provincial
jurisdiction, and I would like to have some of the evidence that was presented
by the provinces in this respect. It was stated by the legal adviser, Mr.
Haythorne, just a while ago that we could go into safety, we could go into
everything once we agree to hours and minimum rates. Where does the
provincial jurisdiction come in?

Mr. NicHoLsoN: Perhaps I can answer that. Also at the time that the
Canada Labour (Standards) Code was before the House at the last session, Mr.
Régimbal, an assurance was given by the government, by my predecessor,
Mr. MacEachen, that we would introduce a federal labour safety code. We have
none today. We have oddbits of safety legislation; we have safety legislation

24231—2
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which applies to the running of trains but it does not apply to the roundhouses
or the service shops or the railways, or to the people who are doing yard work.
We also have safety legislation that applies to airplanes and on docks, but
it does not apply to the service shops of the airlines. We are committed as
a government, and reference is made to it in the Speech from the Throne. At
this session, we will introduce a labour safety code.

I must say—and I am not betraying any confidence because it is generally
known—that we have discussed this with all ten of the provinces, if my
understanding is correct, I know with at least nine and I think with all ten and
certainly with the larger provinces of Quebec, Ontario, Manitoba and British
Columbia. We discussed this in some depth. Most of the provinces welcome a
federal safety standards code. They have agreed with us in principle that as
long as we do not go too far away from the principles incorporated in the
provincial acts, they will have no objection to the federal government doing
this. They have gone further than that. All the provinces that I have spoken
to—and I have spoken to the ministers of at least five provinces personally
—have agreed to police our new safety code if, or when, parliament adopts the
code. There will be no duplication of effort and no overlapping such as might
properly concern us.

Mr. REGIMBAL: I suspect that they would not have gone so far as this active
piece of legislation has gone.

Mr. NicHOLSON: In what respect?
Mr. REGIMBAL: The minimum hours and wages.

Mr. NicHOLSON: No, on hours of work per day, per week and wages, each
province has its own code. I doubt whether there is any province that has as yet
adopted a minimum standard of $1.25 an hour. I have noticed that in the
Province of Quebec, in the course of a campaign, certain assurances have been
given they are going to adopt the $1.25 minimum. To my knowledge, they are
very close to it in two or three provinces, but the statute does not prescribe a
minimum of $1.25 an hour.

Mr. REGIMBAL: What I am worried about is that it applies only to three per
cent. Could it not be interpreted by certain groups and even governments that
it is undue influence in establishing a springboard from which they could go
into the province because then they will say federally if you can establish a
minimum and it does not apply provincially, this should be the springboard, the
starting point of any legislation within the province. From that point, it could
be interpreted as undue influence.

Mr. NicHOLSON: There are two answers to that, Mr. Régimbal. In the first
place, the Parliament of Canada, in its wisdom, has passed a labour standards
code—

An hon. MEMBER: Without any teeth?

Mr. NicHOLSON: No, this code has plenty of teeth. It is the old act, the Fair
Wages and Hours of Labour Act, that has no teeth. The new code has teeth.
All we are saying is that in the field of construction, only three per cent of
construction work is federal contract work. We have said to the banks, to the
railways, to the air line companies, to every industry that comes within federal
jurisdiction, you have got to adopt the minimum standards of the Labour Code.
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We have also said in relation to service contracts, window cleaning, also
contracts in separate legislation that you should do this. All we are now saying
is that contractors who are going to build or perform construction work for the
federal government have got to apply the same standards that we have
imposed, Parliament has imposed on every other industry in Canada that comes
within federal jurisdiction. So it makes sense in that respect.

Mr. REGIMBAL: Speaking specifically of Bill No. C-2, to whom will this law
apply?

The CHAIRMAN: Will you allow Mr. Haythorne, the Deputy Minister, to
answer this question?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: Mr. Chairman, just to enlarge on what Mr. Nicholson
has said, I think it may help Mr. Régimbal if we keep in mind that this is legisla-
tion that covers the manner in which the government is going to carry on its
own business. We are dealing with contracting for a job of work that the federal
government is doing for itself, because the legislation is dealing with construc-
tion contracts for the Government of Canada, we can stipulate, in the calls for
tender, if you like, what the conditions shall be. There is no question of a
constitutional problem here as far as the 1ndustry coming under federal or
provincial jurisdiction is concerned. There is no question, Mr. Régimbal, that
the construction industry is under provincial jurisdiction but because it is our
business that we are talking about here, we can lay down—and this is what
has been done over the years—the conditions. I think it is important, when we
lay down these conditions, that we do keep in mind, in so far as practical and
sensible, what the existing conditions are that are applicable in the provinces
and that we always do. I would like to go on and just say, for a moment, that
when we introduced the basic provisions for the wages and the hours of labour,
we did this on the understanding that we were establishing then what we
regarded, from the federal government’s own point of view, as reasonable and
fair. There is no question that if there should be in any provinces additional
provisions that ought to be met, they will be met.

Mr. REGIMBAL: Would you not get the same effect though without the
necessity of a law? You just put it into your specifications, as you do in other
instances?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: That is what we are doing.

Mr. RierMBAL: You are putting it into law. Specifications can be so much
more supple and adaptable to conditions wherever you go and you do not run
into difficulties. For instance, I am thinking of the application of this law in
terms of outlying districts where $1.25 is a big feature and where a small
employer, in this particular area, can provide employment for, say, a general
average of $1.25. It suits the community and it suits everybody else. What
position would he be in if, in the midst of all this, over a period of three or four
or five months in the execution of a particular contract, he might possibly lose
some very good men? This is where this jurisdictional difficulty comes up and I
know that there is some very definite feeling about that.

Mr. HAYTHORNE: There are two points here, Mr. Chairman. One is a point
Mr. Nicholson has already made and in our discussion with the provinces and,
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particularly, in the province of Quebec, there is no real problem they envisage
as far as $1.25 is concerned. The other point, I think—

Mr. REGIMBAL: I am sorry, may I ask a question? From what governments,
do you mean?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: From the provincial governments, yes. We have examined
carefully the decrees, you know, the standards enforced by the parity commit-
tees throughout the province and the $1.25 is not out of line—

Mr. REGIMBAL: What percentage of industry and labour is covered by the
parity committees now?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: In the construction industries.

Mr. REciMmBAL: I know, but there is more than construction industries
involved.

e (10:45 am.)

Mr. HAYTHORNE: We are only talking about the construction industry. The
other point I would like to make, just briefly, is that parliament has reached a
decision, that, as a national standard, $1.25 is a reasonable basic level. As Mr.
Nicholson said, the commitment was made that this same minimum level would
be applied on a national basis to this act.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I have quite a few witnesses.

Mr. MACKASEY: May I just ask a supplementary question to Mr. Régim-
bal’s—

The CHAIRMAN: Is that a supplementary question?

Mr. MACKASEY: Just one clarification. What you are saying then, sir, is
when Bill No. C-2 is adopted, it will make it imperative and obligatory for the
government to include these standards in all their contracts to everybody. In
other words, we will adopt the principle that we have a standard minimum
across Canada without exception?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: It cannot be less.

Mr. MACKASEY: And this is the main purpose?

Mr. ORLIKOW: A supplementary to that—

The CHAIRMAN: Is this question on the same point, Mr. Orlikow ?

Mr. OrRLIKOW: It is related but not actually.

The CoAIRMAN: I do not want to cut off Mr. Régimbal. You have a ques-
tion, Mr. Régimbal?

Mr. REGiMBAL: Just this one. I asked this question but did not get an
answer so0 I think I should come back to it. Who is mainly affected directly by
this particular bill?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: Just the construction employees under federal government
contracts.

Mr. REGIMBAL: The construction employees and the contractors accepting
tenders? These are the two areas that are particularly concerned. Therefore, the
points of view represented by construction employees are particularly iml;ort-
ant to us to consider?
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Mr. HAYTHORNE: That is right.

Mr. OrLiKOw: Mr. Chairman, I am concerned about the fact that the
Passage of this bill not only sets a minimum, but could also very well set a
maximum. In other words, if an employer is required to pay $1.25 an hour and
‘no more, then an employer who does not use employees who are organized and
does not have an agreement with the union to pay the union rates, can very
well take a contract which a contractor dealing with organized employees
cannot meet in terms of cost because his wages are much higher. I have no
specific illustrations on whether this happened in the construction industry
which this bill deals with exclusively, but I know, for example, that the
International Association of Machinists had a contract for the maintenance staff,
the cleaning staff, at Gander Airport which paid—I am speaking from
memory—something in the neighbourhood of $1.60 an hour. Another company
came in and paid $1.25 an hour and took the contract over because they could
hire people at substantially less than the union contract provided for and,
therefore, they could cut the tender which the company, which had the contract
before, could submit. It seems to me that this could happen under this bill and I
am wondering why the bill, while setting a minimum which this does, could not
provide that where the rates, by negotiation, are higher they shall be the
Prevailing rate.

Mr. NicuHoLsoN: I think, Mr. Orlikow, if you look at clause 1 of tl}e bill, at
the definition of fair wages, you will see that we have answered your point.

“Fair wages’’ means such wages as are generally accepted as current
for competent workmen in the district in which the work is being
performed for the character or class of work in which such workmen are
respectively engaged; but shall in all cases be such wages as are fair and
reasonable—

They would come under that, would they not?

Mr. OrLiIROW: I know, Mr. Chairman, and I do not want to anticipate, in

any detail, the brief circulated by the construction association; but they did

make the point there that a very substantial part of the total wage picture is

nhow that part that we call fringe benefits and that is not spelled out in the act.

‘If.an employer could, just by paying $1.25, or something similar, ignore the

‘fringe benefits which are just as much a part of the wage package as the exact
ourly wage, then he could get into some considerable difficulty.

. Mr. NicHorson: That is accepted. Items of that kind are generally dealt
With in the collective bargaining agreement.

Mr. OrLiRKOW: But I know that—

~ Mr. NicroLson: If that applies in the area they would come clearly within
this definition “accepted as fair and reasonable.”

i _Mr. LEFEBVRE: A supplementary, Mr. Chairman? If we did not have the
Minimum of $1.25, the contractor would have had the contract for maybe 90

cents an hour. I do not see any difficulty with this $1.25 at all. It is a guarantee;
that is all it is. ‘ ;

= Mr. OrLIKOW: Mr. Chairman, that is exaétly the point I am making. I want
his to be the floor. I think it should be higher than $1.25 but I will accept that

for a beginning. I do not want the floor to become the ceiling.
242313
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Mr. NicHOLSON: You should understand that the fringe benefits are not
dealt with in this proposed legislation. The fringe benefits differ from place to
place, contract to contract and industry to industry. In this bill is a definition of
“fair wages”. This is a matter that we discussed with the groups that were
making representations to us. We said we want to ensure a minimum fair wage.
We cannot get into the details of fringe benefits in different industries in
different parts of Canada.

Mr. OrLikow: I would like to ask a second question?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes, Mr. Orlikow.

Mr. OrRLIKOW: Clause 2 deals with the question of the hours of work and
says that in special cases the Minister may permit a longer week that the 40-hour
week and the 48-hour week, which I presume, would be overtime. Now, I
understand the argument has been put forward by the construction industry and
the unions that in some work, particularly in isolated areas, both the industry
and the workers want the right to work longer hours because of the usual argu-
ment that there is nothing else to do, and so on. At the same time, I am wondering
if the Department has given thought, in a general way, to limits on this. I know
that, for example, in my own province of Manitoba on the building of a power
project for the provincial government some seven or eight years ago I had
sworn affidavits from labourers that they had worked every day for six months;
they had worked an average of, not forty hours a week, but 100 hours a week
and, when they were asked why they did it, they said, “We were told if we
would not work that way, we could quit”. Personally, I do not think that
anybody should work those hours, even if the worker wants to work those
hours. I am wondering if the Department has given thought to the policy of
maximums regardless of what the arguments are?

Mr. NicHOLSON: We have done it in this way. You remember there was
some criticism directed to me for not interfering in the truckers’ strike in the
Province of Ontario. The reason for that was it was not uncommon, in fact, it
was very common, for the trucking industry to operate 70 hours a week and, in
some cases, as much as 84 hours a week. A strong delegation came from the
management side in the trucking industry and did their best to persuade me,
just as is being done here, that they should be excluded. They had done this for
so long, and there was no question of pay, they were willing to pay more
money. But there is a safety angle in driving trucks on the highway and I felt,
and so did the departmental officials, that there was to be no such exception in
our thinking. If the Parliament of Canada said that in general the work week
should be 40 hours and that in no cases should you make the work week more,
on an averaging basis than the maximum prescribed in the act, we should stick
to that.

There was a little difficulty in negotiating the terms of the new contract but
they have now reached the formula where they have come down from this,
more or less, standard work week of 60 or 70 hours, in many cases, to where
they will have the 40 hour week by the end of 1967.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. McCleave.
Mr. ORLIKOW: Just one more question.
The CHAIRMAN: Is this on the same topic.

2
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Mr. OrRLIKOW: Just one more question and then I am finished.

The CHAIRMAN: If this is the same topic, yes, but I think Mr. McCleave
should have the right to ask his question now.

Mr. OrLIRKOW: We have only one topic, Mr. Chairman. Other people have
asked—

The CHAIRMAN: Then, if there is only one topic, I think I am going to give
the right to speak to Mr. McCleave. I will put your name on the list again,
Mr. Orlikow.

Mr. McCLEAVE: Mr. Chairman, for the convenience of the Committee, we
have the submission last May to the previous minister and it seems to amount
to about eight requests. I wondered if we could have some statements from the
Minister or the Deputy Minister as to which requests are met by the changes in
the Act, which could be met by order in council and which they feel should not
be met?

Mr. FAULKNER: Do we have copies of this submission that Mr. McCleave
has referred to?

The CHAIRMAN: Were they not mailed to you?

Mr. NICHOLSON: A great many members of the house got them, I know.

Mr. BarneTT: I was wondering whether it would be a more orderly
method if we dealt with the questions raised by a brief which has not been
directly put before the Committee after we heard from the representatives
of the construction industry. I presume they may have some material that they
may want to put before the Committee in an orderly form.

The CHAIRMAN: With the permission of the Committee, I would say this
is one brief which was presented by the Canadian Construction Association. Is
the Committee ready to hear Mr. Stevens who compiled this brief and wishes to
Speak in support of it?

Mr. McCLEAVE: Mr. Chairman, the answer does not have to be given today
because, obviously, all members of the Committee do not have this joint
submission. I think it would be helpful, it would tend to narrow the area where
the Committee has to make its consideration.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, at eleven o’clock this room is to be used by
another Committee. Would you agree to adjourn the meeting until this
Thursday at eleven o’clock? In the meantime, perhaps Mr. Stevens could give
the clerk as many copies of the brief as are needed for the Committee which
could be distributed to the members of the Committee. Mr. Stevens and/or Mr.
Caroll could then answer the questions which the Committee would like to ask.

Mr. NicHOLSON: I am not altogether certain that Mr. Caroll is speaking in
Support of Mr. Stevens’ brief.

The CHAIRMAN: I know there are some other briefs that have been
submitted.

Mr. NicHOLSON: Perhaps I might now answer Mr. Orlikow’s question.
Mr. ORLIKOW: Mr. Chairman, I still would like to ask my question.

The CHAIRMAN: Is the question you wish to ask relevant to the question Mr.
McCleave asked the Minister? Hoid
2423133
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Mr. NicHOLSON: I am speaking now because Mr. Orlikow says he has one
further question. Unfortunately, I will not be here on Thursday but the Deputy
Minister and the other officials of the Department will be here to answer your
questions. If Mr. Orlikow, or any other member, had a question, while I am
here, I will be glad to attempt to answer it.

. The CHAIRMAN: I would just like to say, Mr. Nicholson, that since we have
to clear this room by eleven o’clock, I suggest to the Committee that we
adjourn until this Thursday at eleven o’clock.

Mr. OrrLikOow: If the Minister is not prepared to answer my question
perhaps he would take it as notice. I would like to know from the Department,
what the Department is planning in terms of enforcement by enforcement, I do
not mean I am specifically asking about this field. I am thinking of the labour
code which we passed earlier and of the safety code which I hope we are going
to pass because frankly, we do not have the staff, as far as I can tell, and my
experience with the provinces is that they do not have the staff.

Mr. NicHOLSON: I can answer that. We cannot go into the details of the
safety bill because it has not, as yet, been laid before parliament. I said I was
not betraying any secrets because it has been discussed fairly openly with the
provinces that we hoped that we would be able to take advantage of their
inspectional staff. They have factory inspectors, and officials working under the
Workmen’s Compensation Boards in the different provinces. In principle, they
‘have agreed to accept this responsibility if we ask them and pay for it, but what
the details of the safety code itself are, I could not possibly discuss at this
Committee.

. Mr. Oruikow: I did not mean that. I am just hoping that we make sure, if
we leave it to the provinces, instead of having our own inspection staff, they

have the staff to enforce this legislation better than they enforce their own

legislation.
The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, I am sorry—

e (11:00 a.m.)

(Translation)

Mr. EMARD Mr. Chairman, I have a question to ask the Minister before he
leaves.

(Englzsh)

; The CHAIRMAN: I assume we have to clear the room now, gentlemen. I will
give you the right to speak at the next meeting, Mr. Emard. Is it the wish of the
Comm1ttee to adjourn until this Thursday at eleven o’clock?

Mr. Stevens of the Canadian Construction Association cannot be here this
Thursday, I understand. Mr. Stevens can you tell us if you will be here this
Thursday or next Tuesday? Can you provide the Committee with cop1es of this
brief which has been referred to?

Mr. P. STEVENS (Director of Labour Relations, Canadzan Construction
Association): Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, unfortunately, I am committed to
dttend a meeting of the National Technical Vocational Training Advisory
Council which starts in Winnipeg on Thursday and the international represen-
tatives of the building and construction trade are also committed. We did not

?

-
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know when the bill would come forward and whether it would be dealt with by
a committee. In particular, international representatives are finding it difficult
to come to Ottawa to appear before this Comxmttee before May 30, the week of
May 30.

Mr. NicHoLsoN: Mr. Chairman, we went out of the usual way to refer this
matter to this Committee. We could have gone ahead with this bill in the House
a week or ten days ago but this is the business of parliament. We went out of
our way to give those interested an opportunity to put forward their views
before this Committee. That seemed fair.

Mr. MACKASEY: Mr. Chairman, if we cannot have witnesses before us, there
is not much sense in continuing the Committee. This is a very simple bill that
must go before Parliament because it is overdue now.

Mr. OrLikow: I would like to appeal to both the industry and labour
representatives. Surely their testimony which is not long, their evidence and the
Questioning could be done in one day. Surely they could take a break in their
negotiations, for one day, and come to Ottawa. I think I am known as friend of
labour. I am speaking only for myself and I certainly would not agree that this
Committee should stand till May 30 and not proceed because the representatives
of the industry and the union cannot be here.

Mr. NICHOLSON: It was in the House. It could have been gone on with last
week.

The CHAIRMAN: May I ask this matter to be referred -to the steering
committee and that this Committee adjourn until this Thursday at eleven
o’'clock as we have to give this room to another committee?

Mr. MACKASEY: Mr. Chairman, I recommend that we meet this Thursday at
eleven o’clock with or without witnesses from the industry and from labour and
we proceed accordingly and let the members satisfy themselves that Bill No.
C-2 is in the best interests of the country and make their. recommendatlons
accordingly.

The CHAIRMAN: There is a motion that this Committee adjourn until
Thursday at eleven o’clock. Is it seconded?

Mr. FAULKNER: I do so move.

Mr. DuquEr: I second the motion.

The CHAIRMAN: Motion agreed to.

Mr. DuqueT: What about the brief? Are we going to have copies of it.
An hon. MEMBER: You have to circulate those well in advance.

The CHAIRMAN: The meeting is adjourned until eleven o’clock Thursday.
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FAIR WAGES AND HOURS OF LABOUR REGULATIONS

(Made pursuant to Section 6 of the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act,
Chapter 108, Revised Statutes of Canada, 1952, by Order in Council P.C.
1954-2030, of December 22, 1954, and amended by Order in Council P.C.
1960-715, of May 26, 1960.)

1. These regulations may be cited as the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour
Regulations.

2. (1) In these regulations,

(a) “contract” means a contract made with the Government of Canada
for construction, remodelling, repair or demolition of any work; and

(b) “Minister” means the Minister of Labour.

(2) Paragraph (a) of subsection (1) does not apply to the purchase of
materials, supplies or equipment, for use in the work contemplated, under any
contract of sale and purchase.

3. All cases of default in the payment of wages to employees by the
contractor or other party charged with payment of wages u1:1der a contract shafll
be referred to the Minister for investigation and determination of the amount in
default.

4. Where the Minister determines that there is an amount in default he may
request the contractor or other party charged with the payment of wages to
deliver to him a cheque payable to the Receiver General for the amount of the
default, or may, as he sees fit, authorize and direct the Minister of the
department of government concerned to deliver to him a cheque payable to the
Receiver General for the amount of the default and to deduct the amount from
any moneys owing by the Government to the contractor, and any amount so
deducted shall for all purposes as between the contractor and the Government
be deemed to be payment to the contractor.

5. Where a department has occasion through a breach of contract by a
contractor to seize his security and to withhold moneys due under a contract,
the department shall immediately notify the Deputy Minister of Labour.

6. Cheques delivered to the Minister under these regulations shall be
deposited with the Receiver General in an account known as the Fair Wages
Suspense Account, and the Minister shall authorize payment out of the account
of the appropriate amounts to the employees concerned.
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7. The Minister shall maintain adequate records of receipts and disburse-
ments in respect of the Fair Wages Suspense Account.

8. (1) Every person in the employ of a contractor, sub-contractor or other
berson doing or contracting to do the whole or any part of the work contem-
Plated by a contract shall

(a) except where the Minister otherwise orders, be paid for hours
worked in excess of forty-four per week at a rate of not less than
one and one-half times the wages required to be paid under the
contract; and

(b) where the Minister so orders, be paid for hours worked in excess of
eight hours per day at a rate of not less than one and one-half times
the wages required to be paid under the contract.

(2) This section does not apply to any employment under a contract
entered into before the first day of August, 1960.
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APPENDIX 2
SOR/65-256

CANADA LABOUR (STANDARDS) CODE.
Canada Labour Code Regulations (General).
P.C. 1965-1141

AT THE GOVERNMENT HOUSE AT OTTAWA.
Fripay, the 18th day of JUNE, 1965.

PRESENT:
His EXCELLENCY THE GOVERNOR GENERAL IN COUNCIL.

His Excellency the Governor General in Council, on the recommendation of
the Minister of Labour, pursuant to the Canada Labour (Standards) Code, is
pleased hereby to make the annexed “Canada Labour Code Regulations
(General)”.

REGULATIONS UNDER THE CANADA LABOUR (STANDARDS) CODE.

Short Title.

1. These Regulations may be cited as the Canada Labour Code Regulations
(General).

Interpretation.

2. In these Regulations,
(a) “Act” means the Canada Labour (Standards) Code;

(b) “Director” means the Director of Labour Standards, Department of
Labour, Ottawa; and

(c) “wages” means wages within the meaning of the Act.

Application to Professions.

3. The Act does not apply to the medical, dental, architectural, engineering
and legal professions.

Hours of Work.

4. Except as provided in section 5 of these Regulations, where the nature of
the work in an industrial establishment necessitates irregular distribution of
hours of work of any class of employees with the result that

(a) those employees have no regularly scheduled daily or weekly hours,
or

(b) the employees have regularly scheduled hours but the number of
hours scheduled differs from time to time,
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the hours of work in a day and hours of work in a week may be calculated for
the employees within the class as an average for a period not exceeding 13
consecutive weeks, subject to the following Rules:

Es

Il

III.

IV.

The standard hours of work (being the hours for which the regular
rate of pay may be paid) of an employee within the class shall not
exceed 520 hours if the averaging period is 13 weeks or, if the
averaging period selected by the employer is less than 13 weeks, that
number of hours that equals the product of the number of weeks so
selected multiplied by 40; and the overtime rate prescribed by
section 8 of the Act shall be paid for all hours worked in excess of
the standard hours prescribed in this Rule, but hours for which a
premium rate of at least one and one-half times the regular rate has
been paid shall not be counted in computing the hours for which the
overtime rate is to be paid at the end of the averaging period.

If the averaging period is 13 weeks, the total hours that may be
worked by an employee within the class shall not exceed 624 hours,
or, if the averaging period selected by the employer is less than 13
weeks, the number of hours that is the product of the number of
weeks so selected multiplied by 48.

If during the averaging period an employee within the class is
granted a general holiday or other holiday with pay on which he
does not work or an annual vacation, the number of hours specified
in Rule I and in Rule II shall be reduced by 8 hours for every such
general or other holiday or day of annual vacation but not more than
40 hours shall be deducted for any full week of annual vacation.

For any week in the averaging period in which an employee within
the class is not entitled to wages, the number of hours specified in
Rule I and in Rule II shall be reduced by 40.

. If an employee within the class terminates his employment of his own

accord during an averaging period in effect under these Regulations,
he shall be paid at his regular rate of pay for his hours worked
during the completed part of the averaging period, and if his
employment is terminated by the employer, he shall be paid over-
time pay for any hours worked in excess of an average 40-hour
week over the period he has worked.

Any hours for which a premium rate of at least one and one-half times
the regular rate has been paid shall not be counted in determining
the overtime pay that the employee is to be paid on termination of
his employment.

5. (1) Where
(a) the nature of the work in an industrial establishment necessitates

irregular disribution of hours of work of any class of employees with

the result that

(i) those employees have no regularly scheduled daily or weekly
hours, or

(ii) the employees have regularly scheduled hours but the number of
hours scheduled differs from time to time, and
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(b) a 13-week period is not sufficiently long to provide for the period in
which fluctuations take place,
an employer may average over a longer period than 13 weeks if he establishes
to the satisfaction of the Minister that a longer period is necessary.

(2) Where the hours of work of a class of employees are calculated as an
average for a period in excess of 13 weeks
(a) the standard hours of work of an employee within the class shall not
exceed that number of hours that equals the product of the number
of weeks in the averaging period that is satisfactory to the Minister
multiplied by 40; and
(b) the total hours that may be worked by an employee within the class
shall not exceed the number of hours that equals the product of the
number of weeks in the averaging period that is satisfactory to the
Minister multiplied by 48.

(3) Where an averaging period has been calculated under this section for a
class of employees,

(a) the overtime rate prescribed by section 8 of the Act shall be paid for
all hours worked in excess of the standard hours prescribed in
paragraph (a) of subsection (2) of this section, but hours for which
a premium rate of at least one and one-half times the regular rate
has been paid shall not be counted in computing the hours for which
the overtime rate is to be paid at the end of the averaging period;
and

(b) Rules III to VI in section 4 apply in respect of those employees.

6. The employer shall notify the Director that he has adopted an averaging
period under section 4 of these Regulations for his industrial establishment,
indicating the classes of employees to whom it applies, the number of employees
in each class at the time of notification and the periods for which the employer
is averaging.

Weekly Rest.

7. Where hours to be worked in excess of maximum hours of work pre-
scribed by or under section 6 of the Act are permitted under section 9 of the
Act, the Minister may specify in the permit that the hours of work in the week
need not be scheduled as required by section 7 of the Act during the period of
the permit and the Minister may prescribe in the permit alternative periods of
rest to be observed.

8. During an averaging period, hours of work may be scheduled and
actually worked without regard to section 7 of the Act.

Special Employees.

9. (1) An employer may employ a person under the age of 17 years in any
office, plant, service, transportation, communication, construction, maintenance,
repair or other occupation in a federal work, undertaking or business if

(a) he is not required, under the law of the province in which he is
ordinarily resident, to be in attendance at school: and
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(b) the work in which he is to be employed

(i) is not carried on underground in a mine,

(ii) would not cause him to be employed in or enter a place that he
is prohibited from entering under the Explosives Regulations,

(iii) is not work as an atomic energy worker as defined in the
Atomic Energy Control Regulations,

(iv) is not work that under the Canada Shipping Act he is prohibit-
ed by reason of age from doing, or

(v) is not likely to be injurious to his health or to endanger his
safety.

(2) An employer may not cause or permit an employee under the age of 17

years to work betwen 11 o’clock P.M. on one day and 6 o’clock A.M. on the
following day.

(3) An employer who employs any person under the age of 17 years
bursuant to subsection (1) shall pay him a wage at the rate of not less than one
dollar an hour or not less than the equivalent of that rate for the time worked
by him where his wages are paid on any basis of time other than hourly; but an
employer may pay a person under the age of 17 years who is being trained on
the job at a rate less than one dollar an hour if the lesser rate is permitted

Ender section 10 of these Regulations for the class of employees to which he
elongs,

4 10. An employer is exempted from the application of section 11 of the Act
In respect of any of his employees who are being trained on the job if

(a) those employees are registered apprentices under a provincial ap-
prenticeship act and are being paid in accordance with a schedule of
rates established thereunder; or

(b) the employer establishes to the satisfaction of the Minister that the
employees are undergoing training, under the direct supervision of a
person fully qualified in the occupation to be learned, in preparation
for employment with the employer or elsewhere at a rate of pay in
excess of the minimum rate established by section 11 of the Act, and
that such employees are and will be paid during the training period
at not less than a rate or rates that the Minister considers appropri-
ate for the training period or any parts thereof.

General Holidays

11. For the purposes of subsections (2) and (3) of section 29 of the Act, if
an employee’s hours of work differ from day to day or if his wages are calcu-
lated on a basis other than time, the wages he would have earned at his regular
rate of wages for his normal hours of work may be deemed to be

(a) the average of his daily earnings exclusive of overtime for the days
he has worked in the four-week period immediately preceding the
general holiday, or

(b) an amount calculated by a method agreed upon under or pursuant to
a collective agreement.
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Annual Vacations

12. An employer shall give each employee entitled to an annual vacation at
least two weeks’ notice of the commencement of his annual vacation unless
otherwise agreed between the employer and the employee.

13. Where it is the custom in an industrial establishment in which a person
is employed to pay vacation pay on the regular pay day during or immediately
following the vacation of an employee, the employer may postpone the payment
of vacation pay from the day provided under paragraph (b) of section 17 of the
Act to the customary pay day.

14. (1) The Director, if he is satisfied of the existence of exceptional
circumstances, may, upon a joint application made to him by the employer and
the employee setting forth that because of the existence of exceptional circum-
stances the employee agrees to waive, with respect to a designated year of
employment, the vacation to which he is entitled under section 16 of the Act,
authorize the application as a waiver by the employee of his right to the grant
of a vacation under section 17 of the Act in respect of that designated year of
employment.

(2) Notwithstanding subsection (1), the employer, not later than ten
months immediately following the completion of the year of employment
referred to in subsection (1) or within such other period as is provided by these
regulations, shall pay to the employee vacation pay in respect to that year.

15. The right of an employee to take a vacation with vacation pay to which
he is entitled under the Act may be postponed in respect of a designated year of
employment in the manner following:

(a) by filing with the Director a written agreement between the employ-
er and the employee stating that both parties desire to postpone, in
respect of the designated year of employment, the taking by the
employee of the vacation with vacation pay, and the filing of the
agreement shall authorize the postponement; or

(b) by sending to the Director a written application by the employer
requesting because of the existence of specified exceptional circum-
stances that authority be granted to postpone, in respect of the
designated year of employment, the taking of vacation with vacation
pay by an employee, and the granting of the application by the
Director shall authorize the postponement.

16. (1) An application for approval of a calendar year or other year as a
year of employment shall be made in writing to the Director.

(2) The application shall contain the following information:
(a) the name and address of the employer;
(b) the calendar year or other year for which approval is sought;
(c) the reasons for requesting such approval;

(d) a statement of the present vacation arrangements in effect for
employees of the employer; and

(e) such other information as may be required by the Minister.

>80
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(3) The Minister may
(a) approve the application as submitted;

(b) approve the application for a definite or indefinite period of time and
subject to such terms and conditions as the Minister deems desira-
ble; or

(¢) deny the application.

Board and Lodging and other Remuneration

17. Where board or lodging or both are furnished by or on behalf of an
employer to an employee, if the arrangement is accepted by such employee, the
amount by which the wages of an employee may be reduced for any pay period
below the minimum wage prescribed in section 11 of the Act, either by
deduction from wages or by payment from the employee to the employer for
such board and lodging, shall not exceed the following amounts:

(a) for each meal, 50¢ (fifty cents); and

(b) for lodging per day, 60¢ (sixty cents).

18. For the purposes of calculating and determining wages, the monetary
value of any board, lodging or any remuneration other than money received by
an employee in respect of his employment, shall be the amount that has been
agreed upon between the employer and the employee, but where there is no
such agreement or where the amount agreed upon unduly affects the wages of
the employee, such amount as may be determined by the Minister.

Payment of Wages, Vacation or Holiday Pay or other
Remuneration when Employee Cannot be Found

19. (1) Where an employer is required to pay wages to an employee or an
employee is entitled to payment of wages by the employer and the employee
cannot be found for the purpose of making such payment, the employer shall,
not later than six months after the wages became due and payable, pay the

wages to the Minister and payment made to the Minister shall be deemed
Payment to the employee.

(2) The Minister shall deposit any amounts received under subsection (1)
to the credit of the Receiver General in an account to be known as the Labour
(Standards) Code Suspense Account, and the Minister may authorize payments
out of the account to any employee whose wages are held therein.

(3) The Minister shall keep a record of receipts and disbursements from the
Labour (Standards) Code Suspense Account.

(4) Where, upon the termination of three years from the date the Minister
received a payment under subsection (1), no claim has been made by the
employee entitled thereto for such wages, the amount so held shall upon the
-order of the Minister become the property of Her Majesty in right of Canada.

Inadequate Records

20. (1) Where an inspector finds that the records made and kept by an

employer pursuant to subsection (2) of section 39 of the Act are inadequate, he
shall advise the employer of the inadequacy.
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(2) Where, on a subsequent inspection, an inspector finds that an employer
has not corrected the inadequacy on which he had previously advised, he shall
notify the Minister of the failure to keep adequate records and the Minister
may, by order, prescribe the manner in which records required under section 39
of the Act are to be made and kept by the employer thereafter.

Notices to be Posted

21. (1) Where an averaging plan is in effect, under these Regulations, in
an industrial establishment, an employer shall post, in readily accessible places
where they may be seen by the employees of the class or classes affected,
notices giving clear information concerning the averaging plan in effect in such
industrial establishment.

(2) Where, under the Act or these Regulations, an order, permit or
authorization is granted affecting an industrial establishment or a class or
classes of employees therein

(a) the employer shall post, in readily accessible places where they may
be seen by the employees of the class or classes affected, copies of
such order, permit or authorization affecting such employees; or

(b) the Minister may order such other means of notifying employees in
an industrial establishment of the provisions of an order, permit or
authorization affecting them as is, in his opinion, satisfactory in the
circumstances. :
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ORDERS OF REFERENCE
TuEsSDAY, May 17, 1966.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Knowles be substituted for that of Mr.

Orlikow on the Standing Committee on Labour and Employment.

WEDNESDAY, May 18, 1966.

Ordered,—That the name of Mr. Boulanger be substituted for that of Mr.

Morison on the Standing Committee on Labour and Employment.

Attest.
LEON-J. RAYMOND,
The Clerk of the House.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

. THURSDAY, May 19, 1966.
(3)

The Standing Committee on Labour and Employment met this day at 11:15
am. The Vice-Chairman, Mr. Faulkner, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Barnett, Duquet, Emard, Faulkner, Gray,
Hymmen, Johnston, Knowles, Lachance, Mackasey, McCleave, McKinley, Muir
(Cape Breton North and Victoria), Régimbal, Reid, Skoreyko (16).

In attendance: From the Department of Labour: Mr. George Haythorne,
Deputy Minister; Mr. B. Wilson, Assistant Deputy Minister; Miss Edith Lo-
rentson, Director of Legislation; Mr. H. Johnston, Director of Labour Standards
Branch; Mr. W. B. Davies, Departmental Solicitor.

From the Canadian Construction Association: Mr. A. Trottier, President;
r. P. Stevens, Director of Labour Relations; Mr. G. H. Durocher, Personnel
Manager, Ball Bros. Construction Ltd.

From the Association of International Representatives of the Building_ and
COT_lst'ruction Trades: Mr. R. G. Hill, Canadian Regional Directpr, Internatlopal
nion of Operating Engineers; Mr. C. W. Irvine, Vice-President, Operative

Plasterers’ and Cement Masons’ International Association of the United States
and Canada.

The Committee resumed the questioning of the departmental officials under
Clause 1 of Bill C-2.

On motion of Mr. McCleave, seconded by Mr. Knowles,

. Resolved,—That Mr. Stevens be heard before the Committee before resum-
Ing the questioning of the departmental officials.

.The Chairman introduced Mr. Stevens who in turn introduced the members
of his delegation.

Mr. Stevens made a statement on behalf of the Canadian Construction

ssociation and the Association of International Representatives of the Building
and Construction Trades.

The Committee then questioned the witnesses.

On motion of Mr. Emard, seconded by Mr. Knowles,
W Resolved,—That the Canadian Construction Association Schedule of Hourly
age Rates, Holiday Pay Assessments and Standard Work-Weeks in the

uilding Trades in Canadian Centres, DEC. 1, 1965, be filed with the Committee
as Exhlblt “pA”,
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On motion of Mr. Régimbal, seconded by Mr. Gray,

Resolved,—That the Submission by the Association of International Rep-
resentatives of the Building and Construction Trades and the Canadian
Construction Association to the Minister of Labour on the Fair Wages and Hours
of Labour Act (Appendix 3), the April 29, 1966 letter to Members and Senators
(Appendix 4), and the letter of March 6, 1966, to Mr. Nicholson, Minister of
Labour (Appendix 5), be appended to today’s proceedings.

The questioning of the witnesses being completed, the Chairman thanked
Messrs. Stevens, Trottier, Hill and Irvine.

At 1.20 p.m., the Chairman adjourned the Committee until May 24,
1966, at 11:00 a.m.

Timothy D. Ray,
Clerk of the Committee.
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EVIDENCE

(Recorded by Electronic Apparatus)
® (11.00 am.)

THURSDAY, May 19, 1966.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we will now come to order.

If it is the wish of the Committee I think we will proceed with the
questioning of witnesses. The agenda provides for the continuation of the
questioning of the departmental officials who were here last time. Are there any
questions to be directed to the departmental officials?

_ Mr. McCLEAVE: I have one, Mr. Chairman. I think it was not answered the
other day. Perhaps we could resume from there.

I pointed out that the joint submission by the Association of International
Representatives of the building and construction trade and the Canadian
Construction Association to the then Minister of Labour was dated May of 1965.
At page 9 of that submission, which I believe everyone has a copy of by now,
there were summaries of some eight recommendations and I would ask '_che
deputy minister to say which were being accepted and which were being
Tejected when we broke off last meeting.

The CHATRMAN: Mr. Haythorne.

Mr. GEorGe V. HAYTHORNE (Deputy Minister, Department of Labour): Mr.
Chairman—

Mr. BARNETT: On a point of order, Mr. Chairman. At a short mgeet'mg of the
steering committee yesterday, in view of what happened—and I realize you were
not here—those of us who were present, in my understanding, reached an
agreement with the Chairman that if the representatives of the two parties who
submitted this brief were here and available this morning, as far as possible we
Would defer the questioning of the departmental officers until later in order to
first give the representatives of the Canadian Construction Association and of

e association of the unions involved an opportunity to present this brief to the
Ommittee with any comment or additional information.

The CHAIRMAN: I think that would be fine Mr. Barnett, but I have an
agenda here which provides for the continuation of questioning. Now, if Mr.
cCleave is agreeable and the other members are agreeable to do this, we can
broceed. If not, and Mr. McCleave is the only one who has a final question and
o ?aythome can answer it quickly, we might clear it up. Is it going to be for
ng?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: Yes, it is a lengthy one.

The CHARMAN: Well, Mr. McCleave, would you insist we continue? Is it
agreeable.

39
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Mr. McCLEAVE: I hope.

The CHAIRMAN: Well Mr. Barnett, would you like to move that we hear
Mr. Stevens, Director of Labour Relations for the Canadian Construction
Association as our witness?

Mr. McCLEAVE: I so move.
Mr. KNowLES: I second the motion.

Motion agreed to.

The CBHAIRMAN: Mr. Stevens, would you like to come forward, please?

Mr. P. STEVENS (Director of Labour Relations, The Canadian Construction
Association): Mr. Chairman, and hon. members, at the Committee’s first meeting
concerning Bill No. C-2, the Chairman repeatedly referred to me in person. I
would like to clarify to the Committee that I merely, in view of the time
involvement, happened to be signing a letter to the Chairman the moment the
first meetmg of the Committee was announced concerning Bill No. C-2,
requesting that the two associations which had submitted the joint brief,
officially which is now in the hands of members of this Committee, had asked for
a hearing on the part of a joint delegation. So, perhaps, to explain the situation
may I say I am not appearing as Peter Stevens, Director of Labour Relations for
the Canadian Construction Association. I merely wrote a letter to the Com=
mittee’s Chairman the moment it was known that this bill would be heard by
the Committee We have with us, I am very happy to say, the president of the
Canadian Construction Association, Mr. -Armand Trottier, from Quebec city,
who is city councillor of the city of Quebec He should have been attending a
city council meeting in Quebec this morning. Also, we have with us from the
international Representatives of the Building ‘and Construction Trades, Mr.
Roland Hill, Canadian Regional Director, Union of Operating Engineers from
Toronto. He is also vice chairman of the construction union group. Unfortu-
nately, Air Canada had to cancel the flights into Ottawa this morning due to
early morning fog and seven members of the joint delegation were unable to
get here.

In addition, we have Mr. Charles Irvine, vice pre51dent for Canada from the
Plasterers’ union; Mr. George Durocher from Kitchener, Ontario, representing
the contractors.

The CHAIRMAN: I understand that thls is a Jomt brief.

: Mr. STEVENS: This is a joint brief and a joint presentation to. this
Committee. :

Now, we have agreed that we would ask Mr Trottier first, before making a
further statement to the Committee, to say a few words in French,
‘e (11.15 am.)

(Translation)

Mzr. TrROTTIER: Mr. Chairman,; our fundamental obJectlon to this proposed
legislation by the Government is that it does not recognize the total remunera-
tion paid at the two ends of the pay scale, as has been actually established by
free agreements with regard to the appropriate sector of the industry. The joint
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proposals we have presented to the Government are better because in future
they would not interfere with free collective negotiations by the imposing of
inflexible norms which are artificially and unrealistically imposed by this
legislation. As an example of that, we have the Province of Quebec, where
certain provisions regarding collective agreements are applied by joint commit-
tees and “juridically extended” by decrees extending to the sixteen regions
which cover almost the entire territory of the Province. Our Associations
therefore feel that Federal construction work in the Province of Quebec, should
e regulated with regard to hours of work, rates of pay, services given and so
on, which come under the applicable decree We have often echoed the
importance there was for the two groups of meeting together to discuss common
problems, and I think we have a very striking example here of the possibility of
realizing such a state of affairs. And if I express myself in this way, I should say
that the example we are setting here by joining our efforts on such an
Important problem demonstrates beyond doubt that we have understood the
actual nature of the problem we have before us. We have together come to
a conclusion, we have arrived at suggestions which are such as to provide
satisfaction to the two parties, and yet in fact, we are very much worried at the
thought that we might not be heard on this side. That is in brief, what we
Wanted to put before you at this time.

(English)
The CHATRMAN: Mr. Stevens, is it your intention to proceed?
Mr. Stevens: If I may, Mr. Chairman.

Mr, Chairman and hon. members, our two associations very much appreci-
ate this opportunity to appear before the House of Commons Labour and
Employment Committee to answer questions on the joint labour-management
Tepresentations made to the Ministers of Labour during the last twelve months
concerning desirable amendments to the Federal Fair Wages and Hours of
Labour Act. In addition, our joint labour-management delegation wishes to

comment on the Minister’s opening statement on May 17, 1966, to this Com-
mittee,

As an introduction, we wish to state that our joint brief of May 1965 to the
then Minister of Labour was prepared most carefully over a period of five
months, This was done particularly because our industry is governed, as
Members will appreciate, by a unique set of circumstances on labour relations
and conditions, It was also done because of the several serious difficulties which
the Canada Labour Standards Code had encountered during its passage through

arliament. Committee members will recall that several of the industries to be
affected by the originally rigid provisions of this code were found to be
governed by industry requirements which were equally recognized as unreal-
istic for them by organized labour. To substantiate this, we would only refer to
thg fact that the railway running trades are governed by the mileage run by
Taln crews and not hours of work, and that steamships cannot remain
Stationary on a Sunday and the need to average out hours of work for some
Industries, for example, grain elevators. :

In view of the representations made by both labour and management at
that time, the then Minister of Labour held up the passage of that bill, the
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labour standards bill, from October, 1964, until February, 1965. At this time he
then presented a number of government amendments to provide for that
flexibility which both labour and management agreed was essential if the act
was to be able to achieve its commendable objectives and stand the test of time.

Since the act which Bill No. C-2 is to amend applies only to construction, as
the Minister has confirmed, our two associations respectively representing the
industry at the national level, prepared a joint brief for the then Minister in the
hope of helping the avoidance of parallel problems for our industry in the
preparation of the bill now before this Committee. We had expected that under
these circumstances the government would have found it possible to meet our
industry’s joint proposals. We were therefore disappointed when we learned of
the provisions of this bill. Regrettably, as members will know from copies of
correspondence placed before them by us jointly, the Minister found himself
unable to respond positively to our subsequent joint representations. We are
therefore grateful to him for having this bill referred to this Committee to
enable construction labour and management to appear before it to explain their
joint position and their joint proposals.

Moreover, we would stress again that our two associations have an historic
record of labour-management co-operation at the national level in such matters
as labour legislation and standards dating back to 1921 when the first national
joint board for the construction industry was established, after the first world
war. We would ask who is better placed than our two national associations to
speak with authority on the labour standards need of our industry in an act
which applies only to construction? Failure of Parliament to heed our joint pleas
for amendments to meet our joint needs is to us not only inconceivable in these
circumstances but would also indicate the lack of support by hon. members for
genuine labour-management co-operation and decry their recognition of the
merits of free collective bargaining at the very time when Parliament is giving
consideration to Bill No. C-170, an act respecting employer and employee
relations in the public service of Canada, as is often asked of us labour and
management, by governments and by ministers, this industry is demonstrating
here its readiness to accept its responsibilities.

Now, permit us, Mr. Chairman and hon. members, some brief comments on
the Minister’s statements concerning this bill last Tuesday. The Minister pointed
out the government’s desire to have this act aligned with the provisions of the
Canada Labour Standards Code. He stated our industry had pleaded for an
exemption or exclusion from its provisions. This was not to our minds our
intention and is not so now. What we are jointly requesting is an up-dated and
superior approach to meet current conditions by having construction wage rates
and hours of work conform to influencing labour market area practice for the
type of construction thereby avoiding interference in the process of free
collective bargaining. As an example concerning wage rate determination, we
cited our wish to have negotiated employer-paid benefit plan contributions
incorporated into ‘“fair wages”.

On hours of work, we asked for the elimination of overtime permit
procedures and pointed out that for highway and heavy construction at remote
or outlying sites current collective agreements confirm the need for differing
hours of work. We would add here that on the other hand at some centres in
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some trades collective agreements now stipulate a 373 hour work week which
we wish to have equally recognized under the act. Here then we are only asking
for very limited flexibility (as accorded by the government’s amendments to the
Labour Standards Code to other industries last year) so minor that we do not
consider it to amount to a request for an “exemption” or “exclusion”.

The province of Quebec has long followed the principle of using the
Prevailing negotiated wage rates, including employer-paid benefits, and hours
of work as taken from a collective agreement into regional “decrees” by
juridical extension. We have also asked, under this approach, that the four
major “types of construction” be given formal recognition in the act. We
believe that since this act has not been changed during the last thirty years,
your Committee would wish to give our proposals its most careful considera-
tion and take the amount of time this may require, if necessary, at the cost of a
minor delay in reporting the bill back to the House. Little of lasting benefit, we
believe members will agree, can ever be achieved under conditions of undue
rush, even though the conduct of the nation’s business needs to be expeditious.

® (11.30 a.m.)

The Minister referred to the need for the government to police sub-con-
tractors. This situation has always existed and is therefore nothing new or
recent. In any case both our organizations have long been asking the depart-
ment to improve its enforcement performance. Our joint brief of May, 1965,
had again done this under paragraph 6, Enforcement. Our brief of May, 1965,
Wwas only given by us to the then Minister and his department officials but not to
anyone else at that time, nor the press. Senators and members of Parliament
Wwere only acquainted with it on April 29, 1966. We understand, however, that
the former Minister did pass one copy of the brief to one then member of
Parliament who had raised a complaint against the present act.

I think, if I recall correctly, Mr. Chairman and hon. Members, the Minister
announced it is not yet available. He did express the view that he might—our
Opposition in May, 1965, a year ago,—might have passed copies of that brief to
tl}e press or to other people or members of Parliament. We did not do so; we
dlfl not wish to be indiscreet and we are merely wanting to explain to the

inister that there was no press release at the time we submitted the brief, and
he only copies that were given out were given to the Minister and officials of
the department.

Finally, we would state that we believe our needs would preferably be
met by a revision to the act since regulations can be changed by order in council
at any time. We would therefore ask the Committee to have Bill No. C-2
referred back to the law officers of the crown in order to have the bill redrafted
S0 that the bill to be reported back to the House will be one assuring the
Industry of labour standards on federal construction projects which, as a result
of free collective bargaining the industry can live and progress with to the
benefit of the nation and its economy.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

& T?le CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Stevens. In so far as that is a joint brief
€re is nothing further to be added from your point of view.
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Gentlemen, any questions?

Mr. BARNETT: I was wondering whether a spokesman for the other party to
the brief had anything to add.

The VicE-CHAIRMAN: Does the Committee prefer to hear the departmental
reply now? Is that the feeling of the Committee?

Mr. BARNETT: I would like to know if the spokesman for the Association of
International Representatives of the Building and Construction Trades had a
joint supplementary statement?

The VicE-CHAIRMAN: Is there anything further you wish to say?

Mr. R. G. HiLL (Canadian Regional Director; International Union of Oper-
ating Engineers): No, only to emphasize again that this is a joint brief and we
are here together to present our joint submission.

The VicE-CHATRMAN: Mr. Emard?

(Translation)

Mr. EMARD: Mr. Chairman, I am sorry that we did not have time to get
ourselves better acquainted with the papers that were distributed this morning.
We have too many Committees here as a matter of fact, but if I have
understood this thing properly, I think that the two parties involved here are
asking for juridical extension of this joint agreement, such as is the case at the
present time in the Province of Quebec in that trade is that it, or something like
that?

(English)

Mr. STEVENS: The application of the same philosophy which is, we contend,
superior to a basic standard of $1.25 as we have stated, we are not into 37%
hours. We think that we need this for the reasons explained in the brief, namely
that contractors biddjng on the job should have equal conditions of labour
applied to all.

(Translation)

Mr. EMaRD: I imagine we will have an opportunity later of seeing how this
can be implemented. Now, according to what Mr. Trottier mentioned a while
ago, I would like to know the number of hours of work. It seems that the
number of hours of work prevailing in the construction industry would be 373%
hours, is that it?

Mr. TRrROTTIER: Not generally, it may happen in those areas where this
regional agreement applies that 374 hours of work is the rule, but what we
want is for existing conventions to be respected. Agreements have been arrived
at between the two parties, especially over working conditions, where we have
what we call juridical extension, where the decrees apply in sixteen regions
involved, and we want these conditions to be respected.

Mr. EmMARD: You also dealt with fringe benefits, I believe. Could you give
me an idea of the actual value of these fringe benefits which prevail at the
present time within the general agreements you have in the industry? Do you
have any value attributed to that? ;
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Mr. TrRoTTIER: It might vary.
(English)

The ViceE-CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, Mr. Stevens has a document here which
he says clarifies some of this. What is the document?

Mr. STevENS: Mr. Chairman, in addition to our statement we have agreed to
DPresent the Committee with copies of our latest available rates for the construc-

tion industry from coast to coast. Unfortunately the French copies are not yet
available.

This is the situation in our industry, of the 33, I think, or 35 largest centres
in Canada in 18 construction trades from coast to coast, from St. John’s,
Newfoundland, to Victoria, British Columbia. This will very briefly explain to
Mr. Emard, for example, the value of fringe benefits, of which the top is listed
at 49 cents an hour. Mr. Irvine is the vice president of the union concerned with

b3
The VicE-CHAIRMAN: Would the Committee like to have this as an exhibit?
Moved by Mr. Emard and seconded by Mr. Knowles—
Mr. KnowLEs: Is it too large a document to append to our minutes?

The ViceE-CHAIRMAN: I think so. It might be up to the committee branch. It
might be reduced in size by photographing.

Mr. KNOowLES: We printers can do wonderful things. :

Mr. Gray: We appreciate having the technical guidance of Mr. Knowles. I
recall some matter being photographed in the Finance Committee.

The Vice-CHAIRMAN: It has already been considerably reduced. We have a
motion to the effect that it be adopted as an exhibit. Does that meet with the
approval of the Committee?

Motion agreed to.
(Translation) '

Mr. Tvarp: T am told with regard to fringe benefits, that the highest figure
at least would be 49¢ per hour approximately.

Mr. TROTTIER: I mentioned no such figure.

Mr. Emarp: Did Mr. Stevens not mention 49¢ an hour for fringe benefits,
Oor 51¢ an hour approximately?

(English)

Mr. STEVENS: At the time this value was taken in December of 1965, it

:}IIHOunted to 49 cents. Perhaps Mr. Irvine from our delegation could answer
at. .

The VIcE-CHAIRMAN: Mr. Emard, would yéu like to repeat your question?
(Transiation)

Mr. EMARD : Could yoﬁ give us an idea of the approximate worth in cents

?nng tptir hour of fringe benefits paid by you when you have collective agree-
nis?, . | ;
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(English)

Mr. C. W. IrvINE (Vice President, Operative Plasterers’ and Cement
Masons’ International Association of the United States and Canada): The fringe
benefits cover medical care, SUB plan, supplementary unemployment insurance
and a pension plan, and there are union check-offs with that fringe benefit. That
is the total sum. It is all part of the wage package and is sent in as one sum to
the administrator of the welfare fund; the union allocates the money to its
own use. It is all one sum.

(Translation)

Mr. EMARD: Mr. Stevens mentioned a while ago that the approximate value
would be approximately 51 cents an hour?

(English)
Mr. IRVINE: Yes. The Toronto Local, Local 48, 374 hour week and it comes
as a fringe benefit to 51 cents an hour in 1970.

(Translation)

Mr. EmarD: Could you give us a general idea—I know that it might be in
that document—of the average salary paid to labourers, under your collective
agreements?

(English)

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, we are delighted that the deputy minister has
agreed to a special study for a Centennial project of the construction industry—
a joint project—to study labour-management relations in the construction
industry in Canada.

This is to be a Centennial project by a steering committee on which labour
and management are jointly represented under the chairmanship of Mr. H. Carl
Goldenberg of Montreal. As his contribution, I think I am right in saying, Dr.
Haythorne, the Department of Labour has generously agreed to do a depth
research for us. We are paying for this in part because Dr. Haythorne’s research
branch needs strengthening and they are going to have a report for us, to
answer Mr. Emard’s question, we hope, by September 30, 1967, so that Mr.
Carl Goldenberg at that stage can review the finding of some 12 or 13 studies to
be done, which have now been allocated. We hope to be able at that time to

have some authoritative government information which at this time, unfortu-
nately, we do lack.

The VicE-CHAIRMAN: Is that all, Mr. Emard?

(Translation)

Mr. EMARD: One more question. Could you also give us the reasons why
you object to the limitations on overtime?

(English)

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, hon. members of the Committee, I was
present, as you know, on Tuesday last at the first meeting concerning this bill,
and Mr. Orlikow, I think your records will show, at that time did refer to 80 or
100 hours’ work. Now realistically, and I think Mr. R. G. Hill for example, who

T
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Comes from the road building sector of the industry and whose members are
Mainly heavy equipment operators, will bear me out, as we stated in the
statement given to you this morning—our joint statement—that on road building
§0 hours is about the maximum and certainly had been on federal projects and
In outlying areas. The Department of Labour, very realistically in the past, has
€en granting permits on application up to 60 hours. We would not dream of
going beyond that figure at this time, but you do run into problems, and I am
Sure Mr. Hill could speak further to this, of camps and keeping people in camp,
8etting them, for example, from Vancouver to go to Peace River or Columbia

1ver to build these dams if you can offer them only 40 hours of work when
they can get all the work they want right in Vancouver where they can live
With their families. There has to be some sort of attraction to move our labour
Orce—an economic attraction—to move our labour force to those areas when we

Deed them for the projects. Perhaps Mr. Hill could supplement my answer, Mr.
airman.

The Vice-CHAIRMAN: Is there anything further you would like to say to
that, Mr, Hi11?

Mr. HiLL: Yes. We have no objection to the number of hours except that
We are stating that the influencing agreements should determine the situation in
Tespect of the hours. This also includes the overtime premiums that might come

about by the negotiated rate and premium rates in connection with the
agreements covering these areas.

( TTanslation)

il Mr. Emarp: If I have understood you properly, you do not intend to ask
: at overtime be eliminated. It is not a matter of removing double time or time
nd a half, it is just limiting it, is it not?

Mr. TROTTIER: Under existing conventions.

Mr. EMaRD: Thank you very much.
(English)

Mr. Gray: First of all, I would like to say it is impressing to see this joint
g;‘ef_entation by labour and management and this apparent unanimity of point
P View. Perhaps it is an omen for other presentations along these lines of other
¢ Sments of the Canadian industrial sector. This may have been touched on at
ad(? ast meeting which I, of course, had to leave a few minutes before its

Journment to go to another meeting; but just for my own benefit perhaps
i Meone could explain to me the distinction between the association of interna-
onal representatives of the building and construction trades and the unions
€mselveg covering the particular trades.

3 MI‘. HiLn: The association is really a voluntary association of the top
an Ing officers of the building trades organizations.

il Mr. Gray: Well is it possible then that the building trades unions them-
i:tVes, different crafts, might have different points of view on this from the
€rnational representatives?

v Mr. Hinn: No, we are speaking generally for each individual organization
TePresentation in that association.
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Mr. Gray: Is it customary for the building trades to come forward through
this association rather than through the unions themselves, the president
speaking for the particular union or unions.

Mr. HiuL: It has been done in a number of instances—it has been done
possibly in a provincial area more than in a federal area.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, perhaps I can supplement this. For example,
we referred in our statement this morning to the existence since 1921 of the
national joint board, and it is this organization’s representatives who spoke for
the building trades, for example, during the war period, when it became a
question of controlling labour standards and working conditions in that vital
time. It was this association which manned that board.

o (11.45 am.)

Mr. GrAaY: I do not want to imply that I am attempting to derogate from
the authority and the prestige of the Association of International Representa-
tives of the Building and Construction Trade, but I would not want to
inadvertently see a situation arise where the unions themselves through their
executives would come forward and say we have a little different point of view
than some of our international representatives. Does this possibility exist?

Mr. HiLi: I suppose in a free and democratic country this could exist but
we cannot preclude that possibility. But, generally, as I said, we are speaking
for and on behalf of our individual organization through this collective associa-
tion. '

Mr. GraY: Now do not misunderstand the point of view which is implied in
my question. I feel it would be useful for the Committee to understand the
status both of the management and the labour side represented before us today.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, might I perhaps supplement that from our
side. We have some 90 odd affiliated organizations in the Canadian construction
association of whom some 50 become involved from time to time in labour
matters. It was five months before this joint brief was presented to Mr.
MacEachen in May 1965, and one reason it took this long was that once we had
agreed on a joint text acceptable to our group it had to be taken to a meeting at
which not only a subcommittee from that group but the full 19 building trade
unions were represented. For our part, we circulated it and gave our people 2
month to study the subject to let us know if they had any objections. I am able
to say that not one group on the management side objected in any way, shape
or form. And, it takes a lot of doing, as you gentlemen as Parliamentarians will
appreciate, to get everyone on one united side.

Mr. GrRAY: You should teach us some of your techniques.

Mr. STEVENS: One other thing I would like to state Mr. Chairman, in reply
to Mr. Gray’s question, is that this is about our fifth or sixth joint presentation
to government be it the federal government or a provincial government at the
national level in the last three or four years, since we really started to work
together in those fields where we do not have strikes. We have some strikes
right now and this is why some of the union and management representatives
cannot be here today. : !

“
V' |
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Mr. Gray: Your reference to provincial governments leads to my next area
of questioning.

Have you gone to any of the provincial governments and asked to have
your industry exempted from their minimum wage and hour standards?

Mr. STevENS: Mr. Chairman, this situation varies from province to province.
Our brief indicates, in its reference to the province of Quebec situation for
€xample, that we do not have a problem of this nature in the province of
Quebec. The Department of Labour for federal construction jobs has very
Properly—Mr. Harris Johnson, the director for Quebec certainly applied the
wage rates as they were stipulated in the decree. In Manitoba for example,
abour management co-operated at the provincial level a couple of years ago to
broduce a re-writing of what was the Fair Wage Act of Manitoba, T think it was
and it is now a new act called the Construction Labour Act, which came into
force last summer or thereabouts. It is 2 joint committee of labour and
management chaired by Professor Harry Woods of McGill University. They
worked with the deputy minister in the province, Mr. Douglas Scott, to bring
about this legislation. Parallel to this, the hon. Mr. Justice Bora Laskin some

ree or four years ago, chaired an inquiry on the Industrial Standards Act for
the government of Ontario. At that time recommendations were made concern-
ing the application of the Industrial Standards Act to our construction industry.

Mr. Gray: In Ontario there are minimum standards of wages and hours?

. Mr. StevENs: Yes, for example the Ontario Industrial Standards Act, which
IS not a minimum standards act across the board such as the Labour Standards
- ode. The Industrial Standards Act, say, in this city at the moment, applied to
he carpentry trade in the Ottawa region, sets the union rate as the rate for

Construction work in the carpentry trade in the Ottawa region.

is Mr. Gray: But there is still the provincial board is there not? Your industry
hot exempt from the provincial minimum wage.

W Mr. Stevens: This is $1.25 and this is why we this moming in our
atement said we are for asking for a superior approach for our industry.

The CrATRMAN: Have you a supplementary question?

Mr. Mackasey: Well it is supplementary because Mr. Gray mentioned the
gzOVmce of Manitoba. Mr. Stevens, is there any standard in the hours worked
Per week in the heavy construction industry?

th Mr. StEVENS: Yes, it varies. There are three wage boards in Manitoba for
: € construction industry. On building construction in Winnipeg it is 40 hours
ﬁ.ﬁg our schedule, now in your hands, lists that for all trades, I think you will

a.4g The rural district, which is outside the greater Winnipeg area, provides for
builgs our week for building construction. The third board, which governs road
saikss ing, Mr. Mackasey, provides for I think, 112 hours over a two week period,

Ject to correction by the Department of Labour legislation bounds. I am

:peakix.,g now without reference to the relevant acts and I am sure you will
Pbreciate that,

= . Mackasey: I will pursue this a little further but I just wanted to point
out, Mr, Chairman, that in Manitoba they do have a set number of hours which

1 .
S basmally what our bill is doing.
242339
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Mr. GrRAY: What I am trying to find out, sir, is this. Am I right in saying
there is no province in Canada without some form of basic minimum applied by
provincial law for wages and hours of work which applies equally to every
segment of industry perhaps with the exception of agriculture.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, I am not a lawyer and I am not an authority
such as Miss Lorentson is on labour law. But, I would venture to say that what
Mr. Gray says is basically correct except perhaps for Prince Edward Island, and
you will appreciate I am speaking from memory and without reference. I think
there is now minimum standards legislation in Newfoundland which is fairly
recent, I believe. However, our whole philosophy in this joint approach, Mr.
Chairman and hon. members, is that $1.25, as you can see from evidence filed, is
not enough to establish equitable tendering conditions for all contractors
bidding federal construction contracts, which is all that is at stake in this piece
of legislation. This is why I would repeat—and I think you will endorse this Mr.
Hill—that we are asking for a superior approach, gentlemen, because in our
industry this will create labour harmony and not labour conflict; this is what we
want and this is why we are working together.

Mr. Gray: Well, I appreciate the spirit with which you are putting this
forward but what I find it difficult to understand at the moment is why you are
coming to the federal government asking for something for which you are not
asking the provincial governments.

Mr. STEVENS: We have.
Mr. GraY: Have you got it?

Mr. STEVENS: The Construction Wage Act changes in Manitoba, for exam-
ple, give us that flexibility and the improved situation—

Mr. Gray: Is it a flexibility with no floor?
Mr. STEVENS: Oh, in Manitoba there is a floor.

Mr. MACKRASEY: There is a floor. But the changes you are speaking about
would not remove the floor.

Mr. STEVENS: The change, for example, in Winnipeg, you see—you will have
what you see on the schedule, and this is what we are asking for, yes.

Mr. Gray: If I may proceed, I understand what you are asking for if
Parliament accedes to your request, is that there will be no floor for your
industry except what may be created by individual collective bargaining. Is that
right?

Mr. STEVENS: Well, from our point of view it would certainly be acceptablé;
Mr. Gray.

Mr. Gray: Well I just wanted to understand.

Mr. STEVENS: No, we are not asking for an exemption in any way, shape o

" 2

form and we would be perfectly happy to see some sort of a clause defining fair R
wages which says with a minimum of so and so, of $1.25, which the bill provides

for, and which shall not be below, right. Define the wages and then say we shall
not be below $1.25.

Mr. Gray: Is that not what the bill says?
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Mr. STevENS: Not with regard to the fringe benefits.

Mr. GraY: In other words, you are not opposed to the copcept of a ﬁqor
below which arrangements cannot go €even though both parties in collective
argaining may be willing to go below it. You are not opposed to that principle?

Mr. Stevens: No, Mr. Gray. We had a session this morning before we
appeared before you to review our situation. The lowest rate we know now is in
Prince Edward Island, I think I am right in saying, which is in the region of
$1.44 for construction labourers, that is, basic common labourers.

Mr. Gray: You accept the principle that there should be a floor imposed by
law below which the parties cannot go even though they are willing to bargain
collectively and come to an agreement for some lower point than the floor?

Mr. Hir: I would say basically this is the concept but we are not
Precluding that there may be some places at the moment that we are not aware
of where some of these things may be arrived at which might be less than what
the suggestion is. But, again, basically our position is that we are asking
recognition of the total labour cost factor which might be involved in freely
hegotiated agreements.

The CramRMAN: Gentlemen, may I just point out there are no reporters
Present and the transcript is being recorded so would you please speak into
Your microphones. Is that all, Mr. Gray?

Mr. GraY: No, I am just starting.

The CramrmaN: I want to be careful on these supplementary questions.
L h{iVe Mr. Knowles, Mr. Muir and Mr. McCleave ready to speak. I think Mr.
Muir probably has a supplementary question.

Mr. Mutr (Cape Breton North and Victoria): Mr. Chairman, I have only
two short questions. I have another appointment at 12 o’clock and I think it is

almost 12 now. Would the other gentlemen yield because I will be through in a
very few seconds.

I\f[l'. GRAY: As a matter of principle I want to say this idea of supplementary
Questions can go too far and it applies to myself interrupting someone else, as
Well as someone interrupting me.

Mr. Muir (Cape Breton North and Victoria): This is not supplementary.
The CHarRMAN: Is it agreeable that Mr. Muir proceeds?
Some hon. MEmBERS: Agreed.

3 Mr. Mumr (Cape Breton North and Victoria) : Thank you, gentlemen. I just

anted to pinpoint one or two things while Mr. Stevens is here. May I ask you,

Br .t tevens, in veicing opposition to this Bill C-2, are you s.pegking for the Cape
eton Island construction association and contractors association?

ShoriVIr-' STEVENS: To the best of my knowledge, this brief as I mentioned a

itk 11:1me ago, was checked with some 50 affiliated organizations which deal

Sydn abqur matters in the construction m@ustry across Canada and you will see
ey listed in our rate schedule, Mr. Muir.

Mr. Mut (Cape Breton North and Victoria): Yes, I see it.
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Mr. STEVENS: And, you will find that our association, which I think is
headed up by Mr. Fred Stevens of Sydney, has given its endorsement to our
submission.

Mr. Muir (Cape Breton North and Victoria): I assume then they are
absolutely opposed to it. Now, may I ask the union representative this other
question. Mr. Hill, are you speaking for the unions involved on Cape Breton
Island?

Mr. HiLL: I can only answer this particular question in relation to my own
organization at the moment, because I have just come back from the Maritime
area where I discussed these problems with my own organization down there.
They are fully in accord with our position in this matter. We are in the heavy
construction and highway field—the operating engineers. These are equipment
operators in the construction field.

Mr. MUIRr, (Cape Breton North and Victoria): You are stating then that the
unions on Cape Breton Island are opposed to this bill.

Mr. STEVENS: To the bill; yes.

Mr. HirL: To the bill.

Mr. STEVENS: Not our brief.

Mr. HiLL: They are in accord with our position as we are advancing it.

Mr. MuIir (Cape Breton North and Victoria): That is all Mr. Chairman. 1
want to thank the gentlemen for giving me this opportunity.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, Mr. Gray do you want to continue further.

Mr. Gray: I will not take too much longer. I know there are other members
who want to ask questions.

Did I understand you to say before the last member asked you some
questions that you would be willing to see in your industry contracts providing
for wages below $1.25 an hour?

Mr. STEVENS: Far from it. We stated that to the best of our knowledge at
the moment, Mr. Hill having just come back from the Maritimes, that $1.40—
and the record will show this Mr. Guay—is the minimum rate in our industry
in Canada today for common labourers.

Mr. Gray: Did I understand you to suggest to the Committee that you
would be willing to see collective agreements calling for more than 40 hours a
week with the exception of special circumstances such as urgent highway
projects and that sort of thing?

Mr. StEVENS: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask Mr. Roland Hill, the
Canadian Regional Director of the operating engineers who are the heavy
equipment operators, to explain the problems which arise in this sector of the
industry, which I would ask the Committee to please note. It very rarely really
affects federal construction. There are some highways in national parks; the
Banff Jasper road was subject to this. There are some runways at airports at
times, and military installations. But, apart from that there is virtually very
little. Most federal construction goes from the erection of a post office to @
major prison or a national art centre.

e
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Mr. HiLn: Well, what we are suggesting, Mr. Chairman and members, is
that the position in the bill recognize those agreements that we negotiate freely,
€ven if it includes in the agreement a clause for a 50 hour work week. If there
are other contingent factors—

Mr. Gray: For an 80 cents an hour wage rate.
Mr. HiL: We have no agreement for an 80 cents an hour.
Mr. Gray: If you did have one you would want us to aceept that too.

. Mr. HiL: No. We have a floor which has been negotiated in most
Instances—and I am talking now of heavy and highway—that is recognized on a
Provincial basis. This is again by virtue of an agreement covering a complete
Provincial area. We are asking that the recognition that is obtained in those
agreements be the position that is recognized by the federal government.

Mr. Gray: In other words, you are willing to accept a floor imposed by
Statute in the provinces but not in federal government contracts?

Mr. StevENs: We have said, Mr. Gray, and the record will show this,
x‘eI:"“-“ﬁte{fll}' here—I have said it and Mr. Hill has endorsed it—that we have no
°b.]_ection to a fair wage definition which gives $1.25 as a floor. We have neo
Objection whatever. There is no question of talking about 80 cents here from our
Point of view, Mr. Gray.

Mr. Gray: What about 40 hours a week?

Mr. Stevens: The bill now provides for 40 and up to 48 hours without
Permit on overtime.

Mr. Gray: And in excess of that with permit.
Mr. StevENs: Right.

1 hMI‘. GraY: Well, Mr. Stevens, what is your -problem? If this 'bi.ll permits you
ang ;'gl,Ve‘/better provisions freely arranged by collective bargaining agreement

if there is a very flexible provision for the issuing of permits to carry out
e€ncy work or work because of special weather conditions, with the
tion of the definition of what goes into $1.25 which I have not touched on

€%, does this bill not meet the very useful points you brought forward?

Mr. STEVENS: No, Mr. Chairman. Unfortunately, Mr. Gray, it does not
ause we are asking for a superior approach. Let us make this clear on the
" Ord once again; we are asking that if this bill were to be applied and were to
Passed by Parliament as it now stands, this, gentlemen, would amount to

isops =0 5 Lo 03 i
COSStrlmmatmn and variation between unionized contractors and non-unionized
Tractors. ’

excep

bec
Tec

Mr. GRAY: How is that?

lish Mr. StevENS: Because the unionized contractors would have certain estab-
€d conditions which may be $1.40 and here they could bid on $1.25.

Mr. Gray: Well, as I understand the bill—

to b.M"- STEVENS: This is our problem. Everyone in our industry has to be able
1d labourwise.

but %Vh"- GRAY: Mr. Stevens, I may have misunderstood the wording of this bill
Understand there still has to be a fair wage determination, even with the
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floor. And if there is a fair wage determination and it fits the conditions in the
area arrived at by collective bargaining then that is what is going to apply. Do
you disagree with that?

Mr. STEVENS: Yes. The problem arises very largely in the area of fringes,
for example. I think perhaps Mr. Hill should say something on this.

Mr. HiLrL: Well, when we talk about heavy and highway, the change in
construction, the approach, the type of construction that is going on today
where you have bridges and approaches, requires specialty contractors. They
are now appearing in the heavy and highway field and their relations—and I am
talking now about the employees—are governed by the contract that exists in
that particular area they come from. A good example of this is that a number of
years ago when Cold Lake, the air force base north of Edmonton, was being
built—the steel was erected by the Canadian bridge people out of Windsor—the
Canadian bridge people had to work in accordance with the conditions under
the agreement. They differed totally from the wage schedule which was issued
by the department.

Now, it just so happens there was no conflict in that area simply because it
was a specialty contractor who was able to do that as opposed to maybe several
people bidding on that type of work. This is the sort of thing we want to
eliminate.

Mr. Gray: I am just about finished. Do you not have the same situation
now where the Department of Labour can make a fair wage order which differs
from your particular collective agreement because they take a survey covering
more than your agreement?

Mr. STEVENS: Yes, but let me give you another demonstration Mr. Gray.
Mr. GrAY: There is no difference, is there?

Mr. STeEVENS: There is a difference, Mr. Gray, I will give you another
example if I may. The difference Mr. Chairman is this. For example, in the
present reading of the bill the definition of fair wages is set in the district. Our
problem, we said in our statement, is in the influencing labour market area.
This is where a difference can arise Mr. Gray.

Mr. Gray: This wording has existed in the bill since 1935.

Mr. STEVENS: Right, and the bill comes up every 30 years maybe for
revision, you see. This is our problem.

Mr. GRAY: You were able to live with this phraseology for 30 years.
Mr. STEVENS: Times change.

Mr. GraY: Now one final point. I gather that you would accept $1.25 if the
definition was changed to include fringes. Is that right?

Mr. STEVENS: And influencing labour market areas. The committee clerk
has a copy of our statement. There are one or two very minor changes that we
will be glad to give you. I will let him have a corrected copy of it.

Mr. GRAY: What effect would this have on the smaller contractor?

Mr. STEVENS: We feel that the interpretation of influencing labour market
areas has been on the whole very good. But, we have had major problems

a—
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nevertheless, on specific projects. For example, if you are going to build a
$50,000 post office in Flin Flon you probably are going to be using a local
contractor and also local labour. The local labour rate can cover that situation
Perfectly well. On the other hand, if you put a prison into Cowansville,
Drumheller or Matsqui, or if you are putting a DEW line up north, you are
going to have to set conditions which will not be anything like the local
applicable situations. This is why we said in our statement here to you, Mr.
Chairman and hon. members of the Committee, that we are concerned with the
influencing labour market area for the type of construction. Our original brief
featured four types of construction: residential, minor commercial, the post
office type of thing, and major building construction, the type of thing that goes
up in Ottawa, highway and heavy construction, runways, roads in national
bParks, the causeway in Prince Edward Island, and industrial maintenance of
such in which at the moment, the federal government is not yet involved, but
conceivably with the changes in times over a period of 30 years might become
Involved in. '

Mr. Gray: Is not the trend in industry generally in all types of work to
have minimum standards imposed by law whether provincial, federal, state or
local depending on the country you are talking about?

Mr. STEVENS: We would like to have more in order to maintain labour
Peace in this aspect in our industry, more than minimum standards, as we do
have in the province of Quebec under their legislation.

Mr. MACKASEY: What is the problem of not receiving minimum if you want
more than minimum.

The CHAIRMAN: Just a moment. I think we have to watch this because there
are people scheduled before you.

Mr. Gray: I wanted to ask something about possible problems of putting
fringe benefits into the minimum wage, whether it is $1.25 or what have you.
Now, fringe benefits of medical plans, welfare benefits and so on is usually
handled under a trust type of plan.

Mr. STevENS: It varies, Mr. Gray.

Mr. Gray: How many individual arrangements of that type would you
think exist in Canada?

Mr. STEVENS: I have not counted them on the wage schedule which has been
ﬁ!ed as evidence before the Committee but there are quite a few additions <o it.
Ince December 1, 1965 Windsor has settled with additional fringes coming in.
Montreal has settled after a four or five weeks strike. So, we do have plenty of
facts, gentlemen. But, we also see our common point of good for the industry.

Mr. GRAY: But, the payments in question which go to make up what are
known as fringe benefits, are not made directly to the employer, are they?

Mr. STEVENS: The employer?

Mr. Gray: By the employer, I should say.

Mr. STEVENS: They are employer paid.

Mr. Gray: They do not appear on the payroll record?
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Mr. STEVENS: Yes, they go through the contractor’s books and he has to
take them into consideration when he bids and estimates his labour costs.

Mr. GrRAY: What are they on? I think I will go into that later on. I just
want to say, in conclusion, that your very helpful comments in reply to my
questions, sir, seem to indicate to me up until now that the bill is designed to
follow the principles you have in mind.

Mr. StevENS: It does not give us enough, and that is our problem. That is
why we are here,

Mr. GRAY: There is a minimum and then you have flexibility to do what
you want above it.

Mr. STEVENS: We would like to see some of this spelled out in the act for
the protection of labour-management basic peace in this area, which is vital to
the construction industry.

Mr. GrAY: Thank you.

Mr. KNoWLES: Mr. Chairman, like Mr. Gray, I have found time to look over
this chart and I find it very interesting. It certainly includes a good many wage
rates and conditions that are a credit to your union. However, may I first of all
say, unless my eyes have not seen it, that I see only two examples of a wage
rate of less than $1.25 an hour. According to this chart, December 1, 1965,
labourers at Moncton had a rate of $1.00 to $1.25 and labourers at Fredericton
had a rate of $1.05 to $1.25 an hour. I do not find anywhere else in the charts
anything below $1.25. I find this amount in a number of places but I find many
figures going to $3.00 and $4.00 an hour. Congratulations. May be even these
figures— ‘

Mr. STEVENS: Out of date.

Mr. KNOWLES: —have been improved. So, you are now able to say that you
do not haye any workers anywhere in Canada—

Mr. STEVENS: We do not think so, to the best of our knowledge.

Mr. KNOWLES: —working for less than $1.25 an hour. So, the minimum wage
rate spelled out in the bill is really no problem to you at all.

Mr. STEVENS: Absolutely and precisely, Mr. Knowles.

i~ Mr. KNowLES: And even the suggestion that the value of fringe benefits be
included—I think that is a legitimate request—would not affect this question of
the minimum wage. Your employees are getting at least $1.25 an hour even
before they count fringe benefits. Now, let me look at another side of it. I was
intrigued by your statement that you have some agreements for 374 hours.
Again, I am aware of the fact that this document is four or five months out of
date, but I find the figure of 37} hours in only two places on this whole large
page. I find that electricians in Hamilton are to get a 374 hour week in July,
1968 and that electricians at Vancouver are to get the 374 hour week in April,
1967. But, I do not find it anywhere else.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, may I supplement that. Mr. Irvine, the vice
president for Canada of the plasterers union, stated that by 1970 the plasterers
in Toronto will have a 374 hour work week. That is not reported there be-
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cause we do not go that far forward. The table just is not big enough. It has
had to be photographed by the printers and reduced to a reasonable size. The
sheet metal workers will have it very early next year in Toronto.

Mr. KNowLES: Do any of your agreements provide for the 374 hour week
at the present time?

Mr. STEVENS: I think they are all contractually committed in three to five
Year agreements.

® (12.15 p.m.)
Mr. KNowLES: But at the present time—
Mr. STEVENS: This is the situation we will be facing.

Mr. KNowLES; But at the present time you do not have any enjoying the
373 hour week?

Mr. STEVENS: We are not aware of any instances where the 374 hour
Week is effective, but there are agreements in effect which provide for the
reduction of the hours of work to 373 during the term of the contract.

Mr. KNOWLES: Just as in the case of these I have noted for the electrician
at Hamilton and Vancouver?

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Knowles, I would advise you that the industry is facing a
very strong demand, from the carpenters at this very moment for a 35 hour
Work week in Vancouver, which covers the whole of British Columbia and a
Situation may be arising before very long where the union will be in a position
to carry out a legal strike. £

Mr. KnowLESs: I do not need to take any time to say that I approve of that.
But when I look over this chart I am concerned at the number of places where I
See the figures of 44, 48, 50 and then places where it runs 40 to 60, and figures of
that sort. In other words, it seems to me that though you have no problem with
the legislation with regard to the minimum wage, apparently you do have a
Problem with regard to the maximum number of hours of work per week.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman and Mr. Knowles, problems arise in a few
areas, but there are not too many; and there are certainly not many at 50 hours
left; and you have to bear in mind that this is out of date.

The provinces, I think, through the influence of the Labour Standards Code,
have peen making rapid changes in the last two or three years in this regard,
and some of these changes are still underway right now. We are looking at the
Dext 15 to 30 years ahead. This act has not been amended for a period of
time—not since 1935, I think the minister stated. :

. Our problem here is also one of, say, the labourers union—and Mr. Roland
Hin should be the one to really speak to this, rather than myself—but the
Problem can arise where the contractor has a federal job in one place and he
also has other work. This would mean that by transferring, say, a labourer who
-1as a 44 hour work week to a federal job, his take-home pay would be cut for

€ weeks he would be working on the federal project. The contractor has not
©stimated his labour costs on the basis of a 40 hour week, but on a 44 hour
Week, which is his normal way of operating, and each worker has become used
t0 that minimum take-home pay. Now, Mr. Hill, I am sure, can supplement— '
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Mr. KNowLES: It just so happens that some of our amendments to the
Labour Standards Code have been supported in the House.

Mr. HiLL: This position is recognized (at this point the microphone in front
of the witness was disconnected for ten seconds) were related or accepted by
the provincial areas by that agreement. So that there are occasions, recognizing
in the position again mostly because of weather, of extensions of hours really
beyond the 40 or 45. But, again, there is a minimum in there in which straight
time can be worked, and beyond that there is the maximum hours which are
regulated by the provincial authorities, which by the premium contractors are
recognized in accordance with the agreement.

Mr. KNOWLES: Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that we are close to the
problem here, and it also seems to me that there is no point in our having this
questioning or discussion unless we do get right to the nub of the thing.

I do not need to take any time to stress my connection with the labour
movement, but I think we should be facing this fact that your problem seems to
be the hours of work per week now. I mean, your goal is our goal, to get the
week shorter five, ten or fifteen years from now, so that this 40 will be a
maximum rather than a minimum. But I hope you see the problem you face us
with in Parliament, in suggesting that we should somehow break that ceiling.
We have been trying in Parliament, in response to the clamour of the labour
movement, to get a standard that would protect the workers.

I wish you would explain a little further what you mean by this superior
approach—and I will give you a minute to think up your answer. Legislation of
this kind sets minimums; it does not make illegal collective agreements that
achieve better standards. You can, in collective agreements, get $3 and $4 an
hour and you are not breaking the $1.25 law. If you can get agreements for 373
hours, you are going better than the law and nothing in the law prevents you
from doing that.

An hon. MEMBER: Twenty hours?

Mr. KNOWLES: Yes. It is around this building that we break these laws
more than anybody, but that is our fault.

But if you are asking us to amend the law in such a way that you can have
work weeks that are longer than what we are providing, please tell me, as a
friend, how you call that a superior approach?

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Knowles, I think you have the reputation of being an
extremely careful man. We have presented this, I think, to the Committee in the
statement which I read at the start. Our superior approach lies in several areas,
I suggest. For example, one of them is, of course, the recognition of the 37%
hour work week where it will exist. This, I think, is superior and you will
readily agree.

Mr. KNOWLES: We support it whole heartedly.

Mr. STEVENS: Fine. The second area is the fringe situation. This, we feel, is
superior. The changes we propose concerning the wages current for work and
the character, where we would prefer to see type of construction defined in the
influencing labour market area, for the type of construction, will be superior for
the industry.
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Mr. KNOoWLES: If I may interrupt for a moment: Superior if the result is a
better deal for the workers. But is it superior if it results in a 55 or 60 hour
work week?

Mr. STEvENS: I am talking only about fringe benefits at this point, Mr.
Knowles. No, I am sorry; I had finished with fringe benefits. Could you repeat
Yyour question?

Mr. KNOWLES: You were talking about the influencing conditions in an area
and I thought you were talking about them in relation to the hours of work.
You said that it was a superior approach if you get 374 hours. Now, I am
asking you is it a superior approach if, because of the influencing conditions in
the area, you have an agreement of 54 or 55 hours.

Mr. STeEVENS: No, we do not, and this is not the point, Mr. Knowles. The
point is that the prison in Drumbheller, the prison at Matsqui, the prison at
Cowansville—this type of project—is the problem; the type of thing Mr.
Hill has spoken about, of structural steel going up at Cold Lake, 300 miles
or so north of Edmonton. This is where the problem arises and it has
arisen from time to time. At that time I think the labour representatives
made representations, perhaps, to the deputy minister.

To answer your point further, the question of the longer work week arises
with the labourers, I think you will find, and it arises in some earth moving
trades from time to time. They have been coming down very considerably in
collective agreements, Mr. Knowles. If I showed you the parallel table of 15
Years ago you would see a vast difference in hours of work there. But the
flexibility which we need for equitable bidding conditions between unionized
contractors and non-unionized contractors, and with which Mr. Hill is very
concerned within our area, is a flexibility which I would put parallel to Mr.
Barnett’s point at the last meeting, or the minister’s point, concerning the tow
boat situation. You did—and we stated this this morning—have to make some
more flexible adaptions to the Labour Standards Code in relation to the railway
Unions, for one, where you have got mileage for running crews operating, and
We are merely asking for that flexibility so that Mr. Hill can live with this as
well. We do not create friction between labour and management in an area
Where we feel there ought not to be any.

I hope I have answered Mr. Knowles’ point but maybe Mr. Hill should
Supplement my answer.

The CHAIRMAN: Before Dr. Haythorn speaks, I would just like to draw the
Committee’s attention to the fact that we are now right down to our quorum.
The meeting should continue until 1 oclock, and if we are to come to a vote on
anything it is imperative that we maintain our quorum; but the last member of
the quorum was about to leave at 12.30.

Mr. McCleave, Mr. Barnett and Mr. Mackasey have yet to speak. Is it the
feeling of the Committee that we should try to get leave of the House to sit this
flfternoon to complete our work on this? If so, then the necessity for maintain-
Ing our quorum at this point is not important.

_ Mr. Mackasey: Mr. Chairman, knowing the mood of the House, we are
80Ing to waste half of the afternoon and get a lot of bad and undeserved publicity
If we ask for permission to sit during the hours of the House.
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I think what we ought to do at the moment, due to the fact that someone is
leaving, is to send out a messenger to find one of the 13 absentees. There are
four committees going on at the moment. It is quite conceivable that certain
members who are in other committees where the quorum is not quite so
important or so vital, may be good enough to come in and complete the
quorum, and I will volunteer to go and do this. The problem is, Mr. Chairman—

Mr. KNowLES: That is up to you.

Mr. MACKASEY: The point is simply this, Mr. Chairman, that it is imperative
that we get this bill to the House of Commons next week and time is of the
essence, and I think we should make every effort to keep a quorum here until
one o’clock and then rediscuss your problem at one o’clock.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, just a moment. There is not much point in dis-
cussing—

Mr. GrAY: I want to say something off the record. There is no reason why
we cannot continue. Let me put it this way; There are enough people here with
questions to utilize the time until one o’clock. I would be surprised if these
people could finish their questioning and answers back and forth before one
o’clock. Some very pressing points'have been raised. I am speaking off the
record here, and this can be straightened out by the clerk and the chairman
when they go over the minutes. You do not have to notice the lack of a quorum
unless the point is specifically raised. I think Mr. Knowles will not disagree with
me. Certainly to that extent we can continue our very interesting discussion
until our usual adjournment time. »

Mr. KNowWLES: You do not anticipate a vote in the Committee today, do
you? _ ;

Mr. Guay: I do not see how we can when there are other members who
have questions to ask; and I am sure there will be other comments from the
departmental officials and so on.

The CHAIRMAN: I am happy to yield. I'was not trying to pin it down t(:)
finality; I just wanted this discussion, and it has been very useful.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, there is one point: Mr. Hill would like to have
recorded that everything I have said he endorses, particularly on the point
which Mr. Knowles so validly has raised.

Mr. Hirr: Yes; I want it to be clearly understood that we are not asking
that we be allowed to work more hours simply because of this particular
position. Again, we emphasize that all we are suggesting is that they recognize
the agreement that exists in this area. . )

Mr. GUuAY: Are you worrying about more hours?
Mr. KNowLES: Don’t spoil it for everybody! 1

Mr. HAYTHORNE: Mr. Chairman, I have just a very brief comment on
Cold Lake because it has come up two or three times.

I happen to be very familiar with the situation which was developing in
Eastern Alberta at that time. We were under considerable pressure to be sure
that the workers in the eastern part of the province had some protection. Now,
we can give this protection under our Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act as it
now stands, while, at the same time, not excluding the possibility of bringing

(



May 19, 1966 LABOUR AND EMPLOYMENT 61

people in from the outside or by any employer or any contractor, entering into
an arrangement with his workers, or the union, to pay higher wages than
those which are determined as the fair and reasonable wages for that area.

We have all kinds of examples of instances where higher wage rates are
paid than those that are stipulated. Therefore, I do not think that this
constitutes a real problem. It is possible now, Mr. Chairman, under our present
arrangements—and this has been going on for many years—to give the freedom
for the collective bargaining, or negotiation, which is being requested in this
joint brief.

Mr. KNowLES: You are taking the position that what the industry wants
is there if they look for it?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: It is there now, Mr. Knowles.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, our position on this has been that we feel that
there is not enough rigidity in the Act itself, and we would prefer to see it in
the act; because this is the type of legislation which does not become acute
before the House very often, and we would like to see it spelled out in the act.

This is why we have said that it should not be by regulation which can be
changed—we have a minority government situation at this time—and that we
would like to see it spelled out the way we have asked for it in the act.

Mr. KNowLES: Did you say that you would like more rigidity in the act?

Mr. STEVENS: More definition of the points where we have our superior
approach, Mr. Knowles.

Mr. HavTHORNE: This, we feel, does introduce rigidity of the type which
we like.

The CHAIRMAN: Are you through now, Mr. Knowles?
Mr. KNOWLES: Yes.

Mr. McCLEAVE: I have just one question, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Stevens, in the
Summary of recommendations on page 9 of that joint submission of May of last
Year I believe there are about 8 points dealt with. How many of those points
request recommendations that are met in this legislation that we are now
considering?

Mr. STEVENS: On page 9 we have (a) amendments to the act on fair wage
Policies, point number 1: “Revision to avoid conflict with long standing working
00nd1t1ons freely negotiated.” I do not think that per se, has been recognized by
this bill before the Committee in the form in which we would like to see it
Tecognized. 2. “Provision for the incorporation of all freely negotiated employer
Paid contributions into fair wages.”” This is not recognized by this bill.

(b) Amendments to the act; section 2(a), replacing character or class of
Work: I think I am correct in saying, Mr. Chairman, that “by types of cons-
truction work” has not been used in the definition in B111 C-2. Then, “addition
of definitions to cover the four main types of construction work.”—this does not
appear to have been adopted in this Bill C-2.

2. Section 31(b): To be amended by a provision for avoidance of all conflict
With freely negotiated hours of work by types of construction work: We do not
hmk to our mind, this has been recognized by the bill."
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In the case of the elimination of overtime permit procedures, the deputy
minister was perfectly right earlier on when, in an aside, he said to me: “There
was flexibility, more flexibility, than had previously existed.”

I would like to again record for the record that we have no intention, if
only from management’s point of view, regarding dropping our activity, of ever
seeing people work beyond something in the vicinity of 60 hours maximum per
week, including overtime, because after that your productivity drops off from
management’s cost point of view; you have reached a point of no return, even
before. I mean this is certainly the limit to which you can employ a construction
worker on a year-round basis, which we are hoping to do more and more.

Concerning the other point about the provision of statutory limitation of 30
days on claims: I would advise the Committee here, if I may, Mr. Chairman,
that our management’s position, in preparing our joint brief on this originally,
was something in the vicinity of between 6 and 12 months. I think I am right in
saying, Mr. Irvine, that it was you who said: “If I have a member who does not
know within 30 days whether or not he has been underpaid, I do not have very
much sympathy for him.” A union member should know when he has been
properly paid, and it was at Mr. Irvine’s request, when drafting this joint brief,
that we came down to 30 days; because when a man receives his wage package
he normally knows what ought to be in it. In many industrial labour agree-
ments you find clauses to the effect that if you have not raised a grievance
within 15 days, when you have had a week to think about it and double check
it—and maybe you are being paid a week in arrears—then you have accepted
that the amount is correct. You have had plenty of time. This is why we asked
for 30 days, but there is no provision for this in the bill.

Addition to regulations; stipulation of effective dates for revised fair wage
schedules: We have had the odd case—and I will stress the word “odd”—but we
would like to see this clarified once and for all. If new conditions are
established, normally by collective bargaining, of course, then we would like the
contractor to have fair warning about the date. It eliminates all sorts of griev-
ances and friction—and avoidable friction—between labour and management
about when the new conditions become applicable.

We say they should become applicable when the agreement for the area,
for all other work, changes; so that you avoid that unnecessary area of possible
grievance.

I do not know if I have answered your question, Mr. McCleave.

Mr. McCLEAVE: We have not yet heard from the department whether this
last request for the addition to regulations will be met or not. Is that correct?

Mr. HAYTHORNE: Mr. Chairman, with your permission I would like to
comment on the points that Mr. Stevens has gone over because perhaps I think
this might help to clarify the position of the department with respect to these
proposals.

Let me say, first, that we recognize very clearly the importance of having
employer-employee relationships develop in a cooperative way, and we certain-
ly welcome the kinds of initiatives that have been taken here. We think this is
excellent. We have been encouraging this for years and are very happy to see it.
Our problem here has been, to put it very simply, that a commitment was made
by Mr. MacEachen during the debate last year when the Canada Labour
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Standards Code was before Parliament, as Mr. Nicholson pointed out the last
time, to bring the principles of our Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act into
line with those of the code. This is what we addressed ourselves to, and really
nothing more than that.

When we had, from the industry, a rather extensive set of proposals, many
of which went some distance beyond introducing the simple kinds of amend-
ments needed to bring the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act into our code,
that is where we got into a good many extensive discussions. I must say that
from our point of view these discussions were helpful in making quite clear
what the interests of both the unions and the employers were, in this instance.
Let me say that by no means was there unanimity on the union side and by no
means has there been complete unanimity on the employers’ side, from the
discussions we have had. That does not mean that there is not obviously a
preponderance of interest on the part of each group in coming forward with
these proposals.

Let me deal more specifically now with these & or 9 points that have come
up.

The CHAIRMAN: Dr. Haythorne, there is one point here that troubles me.
We have, I would hope, fairly easy access to you. How many of these gentlemen
are from out of town?

I am just wondering if it would not be courtesy if Dr. Haythorne would be
kind enough to yield. Perhaps the Committee would like to get through the
questioning of the witnesses that we have here, and if Dr. Haythorne would be
good enough to come back he could be our final witness, unless there are others.
If that meets the approval of the Committee I think it might be preferable.

Is that all right, Mr. McCleave, because it was really your question?
Mr. McCLEAVE: Yes, that is fine.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any further questions, Mr. McCleave? No? Then,
Mr. Barnett.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, if I may interject briefly, I am also a resident
of Ottawa and will be availble, as is Dr. Haythorne, and will be glad to
reappear; and I shall be attending all sessions of this Committee in view of our
Vital interest in this issue.

The CHAIRMAN: I want to thank you, Dr. Haythorne.

Mr. BARNETT: Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask whether it would be fair to
Say that, on the basis of the submissions we have had so far, the objections which
have been raised in the consideration of Bill C-2 are not about what is in Bill
C-2 but about what is not in Bill C-2. Is that a fair statement?

Mr. StEVENS: I would say it is a reasonable approach.

Mr. BARNETT: Just so we will be perfectly clear on this point, may I ask if
the;re is any specific point in the proposed Bill C-2, which changes the original
Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act, and to which you object?

g Mr. STEVENS: We do not object to the penalties, for example. As we stated
In our opening statement, we have asked for more. The minister and the
department have been handicapped by lack of sufficient staff.

I think one benefit there—a rub-off of the Laboug‘ Standards Code—was the
fact that the department was able to get an extra vote from Parliament to
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strengthen the enforcement staff. I do not think the question of penalties is a
problem for the contractors but, again, I know this is a procedure that has been
long established in Quebec. But there have been teeth in the act. The minister
said this penalty section was putting teeth into the act. We maintain that there
has been some effective action, and we did state that 20 per cent of the contracts
had been policed in recent years, bearing in mind the lack of availability of
sufficient staff to do a better job.

The teeth existed in the retroactive assessment on under-payment of wages,
8o that contractors have paid claims which run into tens of thousands of dollars
if not hundreds of thousands of dollars; and the annual report of the Depart-
ment of Labour each year gives the total figure which shows a range of
anything from $150 thousand to $300 thousand to $400 thousand. There appears
to be a temptation in days of recession for that figure to rise and in days of full
employment for that figure to fall.

I hope I have answered your question, Mr. Barnett.

Mr. BARNETT: That means then that really we are considering, in relation to
your submission, is the 1935 Act as it now stands?

.. Mr. STEVENS: We would like to see the proposed terms of Bill C-2.

Mr. BARNETT: In that connection, and if I may refer to the proposals on
page 9 of your brief, where you make some specific suggestions for amend-
ments, I do not know how many of us on this Committee are lawyers, but when
we come into this question of definition and meaning of words within the
context of the law I know I have often been puzzled by the result. Quite
frankly the question in my mind is what is the difference between the present
wording in the Act, which says “character or class of work” and your suggestion
that that be replaced by the words “type of construction work”. Up until now, I
have not been able to see what difference there would be, within the meaning of
the law or its application, in that proposed change of phrasing.

Mr. STEVENS: As I have mentioned, I am no lawyer and I do not think our
union friends are lawyers either.

Our problem here is that traditionally unions in our industry have nego-
gigted agreements for varying sectors of the industry, which have their own
1d1cgsyncrasies, such as tugboats and railway running crews. For example, Mr.
Irvine has a five-week strike in residentail construction going on right now in
Toronto. That is a separate agreement with a separately chartered union local.
He has a commercial industrial local. It is working.

e (12.45 p.m.)

I think I am right in saying, that Mr. Hill has certain people who work
u,nder_ one set of conditions with respect to excavation of major building con-
struction under an agreement. However, with regard to road building and heavy
construction, they work out in the woods and in the sticks under a different set
of conditions. But you negotiate for the sector of the industry; you negotiate for
the residential sector, the minor construction sector, and you negotiate for major
building, industrial and commercial construction sectors. You also negotiate—and
I think this is new to the construction industry on the Canadian scene rather

than south of the border—working conditions for industrial maintenance by
contract.
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This is done quite largely in the Sarnia area where you have to be able to
provide seven hours a day of service to these spectrochemical plants in the
steam fitting, plumbing, and electrical trades. In this respect you negotiate
completely different agreements, more of an industrial type, for a continuing
operation. So these are the four sectors, and you negotiate different basic
conditions to meet the idiosyncrasies of the specific requirements of that

particular type of job. Perhaps the union people should supplement what I have
to say.

Mr. BARNETT: Just so that we may be able to point to any remarks made in
this connection, what is puzzling me, quite frankly, Mr. Chairman, is this. I
think I understand, the situation generally at least. I am not unaware of
everything that is going on in the construction field. However, I have seen
enough of it in my own area of the country to realize that there are different
classes and types of construction, but it seems to me that the points which have
just been outlined are covered, as far as the application of the law is concerned,
by the very phrase, “character or class of work”. I cannot see how that could be
more precisely defined, as allowing for this division in view of the negotiations,
than it is by those particular words.

Mr. HiLn: Mr. Chairman, just to go a step further in this particular area, it
is true that under the word “definition” sometimes some of these particular
things are pretty hard to define specifically. To give an example, in the Toronto
area the road construction is really in two segments. One is known as structures
because of the development of level passes as well as bridges, as opposed to the
base road building feature, and this may be done by two different sets of
people. I am talking of contractors now. There would be two sets of conditions
on the same road job because of agreements that exist in those areas.

Again, we ask that recognition be given to these particular situations. They
may appear like isolated cases, but they are really not so because the method of
construction is changing over the years, and this is what we are recognizing in
the field. This is also one of the matters that we are asking to be recognized
under the Act itself. It might mean that there has to be a little more flexibility
In this regard to recognize these particular things. But again I want to point
out, from the union’s standpoint—and I think that the Contractors’ Association
Would concur in this—that what we are asking for, basically, is recognition of the
basic cost factor. If you want to term it strictly a wage point, then we ask that
he total cost of the labour content should be the one to be recognized. This can

e done, by recognizing the agreement which governs the particular class of
Work in the area in which that work may be performed.

Mr. BARNETT: I may be in error, but I understood from the minutes of our
last meeting, with regard to the question of what was included in the term
Wages, that within the existing law there was provision for taking into account

e fringe package whatever it might be, in reaching a determination of what
elr wages mean. We have not yet seen the written record of what the Minister
Said, and I may have misunderstood him. Perhaps I should have some clarifica-
tion before I say that that is what he said. May I ask you whether in your
€Xperience this is taken into account in arriving at what their wages mean
under the administration of the present Act? ‘

Mr. STEVENS: When the deputy minister spoke a few minutes ago, he made

Teference to a number of discussions which have taken place. We have made
242333
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representations, and our final letter to Mr. Nicholson of some date in March is
before you, after two lengthy discussions, one of which was subsequently held
with the deputy minister and I think one of his officials. Our position,
unfortunately, is that we would like to see this spelled out in the Act, as we
stated before when addressing ourselves to all members of the Senate and the
house. It has led the Minister to be good enough to have the Bill referred to this
Committee. We would prefer to see it spelled out in the Act. We have a
minority government situation, and we would like this to be clear and un-
changeable. This can only be done by being spelled out in the Act, and not by
regulation. We have had some advice in this matter from relevant quarters.

The CHAIRMAN: Is that satisfactory, Mr. Barnett?

Mr. BARNETT: I have one other question that relates to the matter of
amendments to the Act. Earlier reference was made to the phrase, “the influence
in the labour market area”, but as far as I can see there is no specific suggestion
in the list of proposed amendments which covers that point. Reference is made
to the desire for taking this into consideration on page 5 of the brief.

I would like to relate that phrase, inasmuch as it is apparently one that is
quite important in the consideration we have in mind, to the phrase, in the Act,
which refers to “in the district in which the work is being performed”. Now
what phrase, as it stands, does not spell out what constitutes a district. My
question to you would be, why is that phrase not as inclusive as the one you
suggested in your brief of influencing the labour market area? I would suggest,
from anything you have said, you are not thinking that we should seek to spell
out in the Act what the influence in the labour market area is concerned with.
This might vary from time-to time depending upon the availability of people in
specialist trades to do a major job who might be on one side of the country or
the other.

Mr. STEVENS: Mr. Chairman, our answer to Mr. Barnett on this point would
be that I think his own colleague Mr. Herridge would be sadly hurt if you told
him that the Columbia River area, which is, I think, in part of his riding, if T am
not mistaken, was part of the Vancouver district. This is our problem, and the
type of problem, to give you a B.C. illustration, with which they are concerned.
They are concerned with the fact that the DEW line was very largely built with
Montreal labour in the east, and northern Alberta labour, mainly based in
Edmonton, in the west. Those were the conditions which in fact the Department
was led to stipulate at that time. As Dr. Hayes and the deputies pointed out, this
also applies to Cold Lake.

This was not a problem in Cold Lake, but it might conceivably have been
so under certain conditions. However, it should also be borne in mind—and this
is the very point you made yourself, Mr. Barnett—that supply and availability of
labour in these skilled trades varies from time to time and from occasion to
occasion. However, I believe it is agreed that the phrase in question is the
desirable one. Am I correct, Mr. Hill?

Mr. Hmn: Yes. I think a good example is Frobisher Bay. If there are
workmen required for Frobisher Bay, they will come out of the Montreal area,
in most instances, and this would be the influencing situation in that particular
area. ;
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Another situation that exists, right now—and this is being done under a
private contract—are the operations in the northern part of Quebec, which is
only accessible by boat at the moment. Again, the influencing factor is the
Montreal situation where the supply of labour and the conditions make it
enticing for that individual to go up on that particular job. These are the things
to which we are referring as influencing factors in so far as agreements are
concerned.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, we have two more speakers, Mr. Mackasey and
Mr. Reid, and Mr. Régimbal is also planning to speak.

Mr. REcimBAL: I have a short question on procedure, sir. You were
referring to the summary of recommendations on page 9, which do need
explanatory notes. I wonder if we could put into the record a copy of the brief
as presented so that we will have everything there, as well as copies of
correspondence to Mr. Nicholson and the April 29 letter? I so move.

Mr. GraY: I second the motion.

Motion agreed to.
Mr. Re1p: Mr. Chairman, I have very few questions.

The CHAIRMAN: Well, we have five minutes. Can Mr. Reid and Mr.
Mackasey go through in five minutes? You are finished, are you, Mr. Barnett?

Mr. BARNETT: Well, I am willing to yield my questioning for the time being.

Mr. MACKASEY: If we concluded this part of the questioning, it would help
the witness in not having to come back. I do not think anyone would mind too
much if we went a few minutes after one, since we are all interested in labour.

Mr. Stevens, I just want to say something for the record and it is no
reflection on anything you have said. There have been several references to the
minority government. I think I must point out to the Committee that when the
national code was accepted it had the unanimous approval of all parties, and
that there is no particular party in the House that is either anti-labour or
bro-labour.

An Hon. MEMBER: They have done a tremendous job.

Mr. MAckASEY: That is right. Mr. Chairman, I also want to emphasize that I
am sure we would not want to leave the impression here that, because we are a
Mminority government, anything is being left out of the Bill which is beneficial to
labour or to management. This inference could have been taken by people
reading these proceedings.

Mr. STEVENS: No, I did not want that to be misconstrued in any way, shape
or form, nor would Mr. Hill want to be interpreted in that manner. However,
for the record, I appreciate your comments, Mr. Mackasey.

Mr. MackASEY: I was under the impression that neither you nor Mr. Hill
had any objection at all to the minimum wage of $1.25.

Mr. STEVENS: Our problem is that we are asking for more.

Mr. MackAasEY: But at least you have no cbjection to the $1.25. The reason
Lam rushing is to give Mr. Reid a chance. i
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Therefore, this may have been a factor yesterday morning, but it is no
longer the main factor. So we can forget the $1.25, am 1 right, Mr. Hill?

Mr. Hir: I just want to interject here that this became a matter of record
simply because it appeared in the press that if the cost factor, which includes
the pension or welfare benefits plus the wage rates, then became $1.25, this is
what we were seeking. This is not what we are seeking.

Mr. MACKASEY: I appreciate that very much, Mr. Hill, because I think in
some areas the fringe benefits add up to $1.25. In other words, just to reiterate,
Mr. Chairman, as far as the Committee is concerned, this clause of the
amendment is really irrelevant in so far as Mr. Hill and Mr. Stevens are
concerned. They are quite willing to accept the $1.25 minimum in the amend-
ments.

Now, Mr. Stevens, with respect to the hours of work, have you any
objection to the reduction from 44 to 40 hours before overtime is paid?

Mr. STeEVENS: I think this should be answered by Mr. Hill. I think there will
be problems for both union and management in this highway and heavy area
for the little work that the federal government normally does under its own
contacts.

Mr. MACKASEY: Have you any objections to the hours being reduced from
44 to 40 before overtime is paid?

Mr. STEVENS: I think this would create problems for both parties.

Mr. MACKASEY: Agreeing that it would create problems, would you object
to it?

Mr. STEVENS: I think I gave Mr. Knowles an answer on this point which he
well understood.

: Mr. BARNETT: I believe what I specifically asked was if there were any
points by which Bill C-2 changes the provisions of the existing Act. As I
understood it, the answer I got was no.

Mr. STEVENS: There are two small areas where we have a problem in this
area, and Mr. Hill has them just as much as we do.

Mr. MAcKASEY: Even we have problems with truckers and everything else,
but we are not discussing them right now. I would still like to know whether
you gb]ect to the 44-hour week being reduced to a 40-hour week before
overtime is paid?

I\_/Ir. STEVENS: I think it would create problems in the over-all situation just
for highway and heavy area.

M}'. MAFKASEY: The question is do you object to it. The purpose of the
Committee is to come back and rearrange this Bill. Do you object to it on a
monetary aspect, representing employees?

Mr. STEVENS: I think we would.

Mr. MACKASE'Y: Mr. Hill, as a labour representative, do you object to labour
being paid overtime after 40 hours, instead of 44 hours?

Mr. Hin: I cannot object to that, but I think, basically again, without
evading the question, and being very simple and straightforward about the
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proposition, we are asking that the hours of work, if at premium rates, be paid
in accordance with the existing agreements covering the type of work which
may be involved.

Mr. MACKASEY: Now in effect?
Mr. HirL: Now or in the future.

Mr. MAckASEY: Well, what do you mean by “in the future”? Can you
visualize an agreement being signed in the future which would not provide for
overtime after 40 hours?

Mr. HirL: I can visualize agreements in the future providing for less than
the 40 hours, or even less than the hours of work that may be in the agreements
at the present time.

Mr. MAckASEY: Well, in other words, you are saying when prevailing
conditions in Canada come about where 35 is accepted instead of 40. I would
imagine that surely the national code will be changed at that time to bring them
down to 40. In other words, your objections are diametrically for the opposite
reasons to Mr. Stevens. He is objecting from a monetary point of view and you,
as a good labour man, are foreseeing the day when, because of automation and
other reasons, the normal work week will be 35, and you think that overtime
then should begin at the 35-hour point.

Mr. HiL: The only thing I can say is that having asked for one thing on
the one hand, I have to ask for the other thing that. goes hand in hand with it. I
say again that we have no objection to overtime being paid after 40 hours. We
also recognize that there are certain agreements which provide other features,
and we are simply saying that the Act should provide recognition of the
agreement.

Mr. MAcCKASEY: To be fair, Mr. Hill, I appreciate your straightforward
answer—as two labour men, we understand it. However, you have a preference
for overtime being paid after 40 hours rather than overtime being paid after 44
hours.

Mr. HiLL: Oh, definitely.

Mr. MACKASEY: Now, one last question, Mr. Stevens. There is a lot of talk
about influence conditions in an area. We have talked about Frobisher Bay, the
DEW line, and so on, but I think you will agree that, according to Clause 2 B,
the Department of Labour can take into consideration extraordinary conditions
such as the DEW line. Representations can be made to the Minister of Labour to
pPermit working hours per week to go well beyond the 48 hours, so I do not
think this is a factor. Are you aware, Mr. Stevens, of the conditions existing
with respect to the highway, road and sewage areas here in Ottawa? I have in
front of me a contract signed between the National Capital Road Builders
Association on the one hand, and the Council of Trade Unions acting as the
representative and agent for the International Union of Operating Engineers on
the other, signed in 1964. This agreement provides overtime for water carriers
and so forth, the people that normally need help, only after 120 hours of work
In a 2-week period, and then at time and a half. Is this the type of influencing
Conditions that we should take into consideration when the federal government
1s setting up standards for tendering in the Ottawa area?

24233—4
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Mr. STEVENS: I do not know which particular union has signed that
agreement. It may well be that one of the signatories to this agreement is Mr.
Hill’s union. However, let me say too that the problem goes back to the root.
Mr. Hill and I, in answer to your previous question, find ourselves in agreement,
as you may have rightly pointed out, but for different reasons. I think a grave
situation is involved here because the construction industry is, very largely, still
in a private enterprise economy. But the situation here is an economic one. The
taxpayer is the one who has to foot the bill in the end.

Mr. MACKASEY: The taxpayer is also the water carrier who is working for
50 and 60 cents an hour.

Mr. STEVENS: I have not finished my answer, if I may, Mr. Mackasey, with
all due respect. The question is, what would the conditions be if Mr. Hill’s
organization did not sign that agreement at the present time?

Mr. MACKASEY: Well, I am going to ask Mr. Hill about that. Here is another
question, Mr. Stevens.

The Metropolitan Toronto Road builders—and I just explained Mr. Barnett’s
question before in getting the phraseology changed somewhere in the Bill to the
four different categories—have an agreement here for labourers and teamsters
at 55 hours a week before time and a half. Now, if we were to take that
influencing condition in drawing up our specifications, then the federal govern-
ment would be quite within their rights, despite the existence of the national
code, to agree to time and a half after 55 hours.

Mr. HrnL: I was going to say that our organization is party to both those
agreements, and while we do not like them in the sense that they provide those
particular things, you will note that those agreements are a tri-party agreement
in the sense that there are three unions or three labour organizations party to
this agreement. In most instances those agreements now show a definite
improvement over the conditions that existed prior to the agreements becoming
part of the picture today.

I would still say, recognizing those agreements, that if we sign those
contracts with a contractor, a contractor’s association or a group of contractors,
we will still live with them if they become part of the specs for federal work.
The situation again, as I point out, is the fact that we will recognize these
agreements and, in turn, ask that you recognize the agreements plus the
monetary factors that may be included.

I want to go a step further and point out that while these two have been
brought out as an examination of the situation, I also know of another situation
where a 44-hour work week was involved when the railroad and the road work
was being built to Pine Point, and without any consultation with the unions

involved at that particular time, extension was granted to work at straight time
to the workers on that project.

Mr. HAYTHORNE: What year was that, Mr. Hill?

Mr. HiLL: I am not sure. I mean this is a point, Mr. Haythorne, which is in
contention. The fact was that this originally came under the field of the
Federal Labour Code, and at some time during the performance of that
work there was an exemption. Now, if the government sees fit to

A
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make exemptions because of certain situations, then I think, on the other
hand, they should recognize the position that we are advancing at this time.
That is, whether we like it or not, there are agreements in existence covering
certain things, and all we are asking is that it be recognized. Certainly, we
would like to see overtime paid after 40 hours, but if we have an agreement in
existence for 55 hours a week, this is what we will ask.

Mr. MACKASEY: Mr. Hill, I agree with you. My whole background is in
labour, and I probably would have signed the same agreement as you did if it
was an improvement over conditions at the time you signed. I am not
castigating labour for signing these conditions when it was an improvement.
All the amendments to the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act are to make it
that much easier again for conditions to be standardized as a consequence and to
make your role even easier. You no longer have to fight with an employer to
bring the minimum wage up to $1.25. You ro longer have to fight with an
employer to make certain that time and a half is paid after 40 hours a week, if
this is accepted. And this is what puzzled me when I saw a joint proposal, and
at once I thought as a labour man, not as a government man. But I think we

have a duty, not only to labour, but to the employers as well, as Mr. Stevens is
anxious to tell me.

But surely, as Mr. Knowles pointed out, the relationship between public
works and the employers is so great today that we cannot, in all conscience,
turn around and ask other segments of the labour field in the contracting
industry to recognize the $1.25 as the minimum standard when the federal
government is not willing to do so. In so far as the arguments about fringe
benefits are concerned, I asked Mr. Stevens about these contracts in some of
these remote areas. Are we to eliminate the local contractor because he can meet
the minimum standard of $1.25, but he cannot possibly meet all these fringe

benefits? This, in effect, is what would happen if you dragged in fringe benefits.
Am I right in that?

Mr. StevENs: Well, this works both ways; you could discriminate either
Way, depending on which way you set your situation in this, Mr. Mackasey.

As we said at the outset—and I am not sure if you were here at that time—
Mr. MACKASEY: It is obvious I was not because I came in 20 minutes late.

Mr. STEVENS: —I think we have placed our position pretty squarely before

the Chairman and the members of the Committee. We have agreed to do a
Certam thing with which both labour and management can live. We pointed out
to Mr. Knowles and Mr. Barnett, I think, that there is one area on which you
have now very ably put your finger where there is a problem, but there is a
Solution which we are putting forward and Mr. Hill has made it clear that it is
the only one which will establish a situation with which the industry can live
Under these circumstances. Perhaps I should also state that it might be helpful
to the Committee to check on what apphcatlons the agreements you have cited
ad to settle construction. The question is, what effect have these agreements

ad—over the last 5 or 10 year period—on federal employees working under
these conditions?

Mr. MackASEY: Well, Mr. Stevens, it is apparent to Mr. Chairman and Mr.

Reid that many of these questions, I am sure, can be discussed by the committee
2423343
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later. I would just like to summarize and ask you once again if you have any
objection to the $1.25 minimum wage?

Mr. STEVENS: It is not what we have asked for. We have asked for more.
That is my answer, for the record.

Mr. MACKASEY: In other words, would you like us to re-amend this and put
in $1.50?

Mr. STEVENS: No. We asked for more in the form.
Mr. MACKASEY: Mr. Stevens, are you satisfied with the $1.25, if we adopt it?
Mr. STEVENS: As a base.

Mr. MACKASEY: As a base, yes. With respect to the 40 hours, as I understand
it—and I am giving you a chance in case I misunderstood you—your only
objection to overtime beyond the 40 hours is the monetary problem?

Mr. STEVENS: No. It is a question of establishing a situation with which the
industry can live in one very small sector where there is very little federal
work when you look at it on an over-all basis.

Mr. MACKASEY: Then if it is such a small segment, it is not really very
effective over our operations of the general construction industry?

Mr. STEVENS: Well, we do need it, and Mr. Hill has spoken of this just as
much as I have.

Mr. Mackasey: Well, I think if you need it you are going to have to live
with the 40 hours plus overtime. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. REm: Mr. Chairman, before we begin, I think we should bring it to the
attention of the Committee that Mr. Mackasey is attracted to labour in more
ways than one because he became a grandfather for the first time this morning,
and that is why he was not able to hear the first few moments of your
presentation. I think it is worth while to put this on the record.

The CHAIRMAN: Congratulations, Mr. Mackasey.

e (11.15 p.m.)

Mr. REID: Mr. Mackasey asked some of my questions on the regional labour
market. However, there is one thing that bothers me, and I would like to get it
cleared up, and that is with respect to page 5 where you ask for definitions of
the type of construction work, along with some of the other things you have
asked. As you rightly point out, it has taken a long time for this Act to come up
for revision. Are you not afraid of over-rigidity in these definitions which may
change in five years. But perhaps I could put it in another way and ask you a
question concerning the role of the Department. As I understand it, many of the
regulations of the Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act are put out by
regulations under the Minister’s authority. Would you have a criticism, or
perhaps it would be proper to say that you have not been entirely happy with
some of the regulations that have come down respecting this method of
administration. For your own protection, and for the protection of your
industry, since you are not a national bargaining unit, and for the construction
industry itself that is badly fractionated you are looking for some method of
creating some sort of a national standard?

[
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Mr. SteveNSs: I think the question of definitions concerning construction
work arose some years ago after a select committee in Ontario were again
recognizing the special problems of the construction industry in the labour
standards field. It was deemed advisable by the government, at that time, to
brovide special legislation in the Ontario Labour Relations Act. Sections 90 to
96—1I stand to be corrected—were provided which specifically applied to our
industry and our industry only, in view of its very specific differing needs. The
definition was developed there for the first time and, so far it has stood the test
of time. For example, demolition is clearly construction, which may sound
ridiculous on the face of it, but definitions have been developed in recent years,
Mr. Reid, to answer your point, which have, so far, in six or seven years—and
Mr. Davies is solicitor to the Department of Labour—been found on an over-all
basis to stand the test of time. They may change in another 30 years—things
move faster today than they moved 30 years age—but I think a definition can be
conceived which has flexibility, but we should not have to live under it for some
20 or 30 years. Are there any other comments Mr. Hill might have on this?

Mr. HiLL: No, I think that is generally the situation.

Mr. RE: In other words, then, the improvements you suggest for this act
Would bring it up to the standards of the Quebec act and the equivalent
Ontario act?

Mr. STEVENS: I am not in any way talking about the philosophy of the
Quebec Act, Mr. Reid I am talking about the definitions of construction in the
Ontario Labour Relations Act. I would like the record to show that I am talking
about the labour standards of the Province of Ontario.

The CHAIRMAN: Any further questions?
Mr. REm: No, thank you, Mr. Chairman, that is fine.

- The CuamrMaN: I would like to thank Mr. Stevens, Mr. Hill and the other
Witnesses and members of the Department for being here.

If it is agreeable to the Committee, we will adjourn until Tuesday, May 24,
at eleven o’clock.

The meeting is adjourned.
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APPENDIX 3

Submission
by the
ASSOCIATION OF INTERNATIONAL REPRESENTATIVES OF
THE BUILDING AND CONSTRUCTION TRADES

and the

CANADIAN CONSTRUCTION ASSOCIATION
to the
MINISTER OF LABOUR
on the
FAIR WAGES AND HOURS OF LABOUR ACT

May, 1965.

The Honourable Allan J. MacEachen
Minister of Labour
Ottawa 4, Ontario.

Subject: “Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act”
(C. 108, R.S.C. 1952)

(1) Introduction

The Association of International Representatives of the Building and
Construction Trades and the Canadian Construction Association, recognized
throughout Canada, welcome this opportunity to submit to you, Sir, their joint
views regarding certain desirable changes in this Act.

It will be noted that the Senior Canadian Building and Construction Trades
Union Representatives speak for 19 building and construction trades craft
unions and a total construction labour force of about 450,000 workers.

On its part, the Canadian Construction Association and its Affiliates speaks

for more than 8,000 leading construction employers in all segments of the
industry.

All proposals are believed to be for the general good of the nation, our
industry, its workers and its employers. We understand that this Act will be
amended in the near future and hence respectfully submit our recommendations
and amendments to the existing Act. We feel sure that you will want to give all
the points we have raised your consideration so that the amended Act will work
in the best interests of all concerned.

(2) A Contemporary Approach

This Act was conceived, we believe, by the late Right Hon. W. L. Mackenzie
King when he was associated with the federal Department of Labour in 1905
and first adopted that year. The underlying concept was that any government
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had a responsibility to ensure that all construction contracts carried out on its
behalf should be executed under fair and reasonable working conditions. In
those days trade unionism in construction was only in its infancy across Canada.

Today in 1965 these circumstances are very different. Both construction
labour and management establish working conditions through free collective

bargaining between their respective numerous and strong local organizations at
regular intervals.

Our Associations would therefore respectfully urge that the Federal Gov-
ernment, in amending the Act, up-date its policy approach to meet current
conditions. This should be done by having construction wage rates and hours of
work conform to influencing labour market area practice for the type of

construction work thereby avoiding interference in the process of free collective
bargaining.

An excellent example of what we mean concerns negotiated employer-paid
contributions which are at present not being incorporated into “Fair Wage
Schedules”. At some Canadian centres employer-paid welfare plan contributions
have reached a level of as high as 35¢ per hour, thereby creating considerable
inequity among bidders. Our Associations believe it is essential that equitable
tendering conditions be provided for all contractors bidding any given project.

To this purpose, we urge that the Act and its Policy be amended to provide
for the incorporation of all negotiated employer-paid contributions into “Fair
Wages” wherever these exist.

It will be appreciated that the Act has traditionally served a twofold
Purpose, namely that of protecting workers against exploitation and that of
Protecting contractors against ‘“unfair” competition. In cases where employees
are not covered by negotiated benefits, the employer benefit contribution
amount would become payable in cash to the employee himself.

Another example concerns the Province of Quebec where certain key
Provisions of collective agreements, which were freely negotiated and which are
enforced by strong labour-managment (Parity) committees, are juridically
e€xtended by Order-in-Council in the form of “Decrees” for sixteen areas
Covering almost the entire Province. Our Associations therefore feel that federal
Construction projects in Quebec should be governed by the hours of work, wage
rates, welfare benefits and labour classifications of the applicable “Decree”.’

The Associations therefore respectfully submit that the Act should cease to
conflict with long standing working conditions freely negotiated, thereby estab-

lishing the essential equitable tendering conditions for all bidders on federal
8Gvernment projects.

(3) The Present Act
(a) Interpretation

The Statute as it now stands is, in itself, a very brief one indeed, leaving
the Minister considerable freedom regarding the administration of the Act.
Section 2(a), i.e. the definition of “fair wages”, reads:

“fair wages” means such wages as are generally accepted as current for
competent workmen in the district in which the work is being performed
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for the character or class of work in which such workmen are respective-
ly engaged; but shall in all cases be such wages as are fair and
reasonable,

Our experience has been that the term ‘“character” has not always been
accorded the interpretation which we consider it should have been given. We
refer here to the very major differences in character between residential
construction as against building construction, and further, as against highway
and heavy construction. Moreover, structural building maintenance by contract
represents a fourth, again greatly differing, “Type of Construction Work”. These
differences have traditionally applied to wage rates for many classifications, as
well as to hours of work. It is our view that in future to rectify this situation,
the term “Type of Construction Work” should replace the words “Character or
Class of Work” to clarify the terms of the Act. Definitions for each “Type of
Construction Work” should also be added under Section 2. In support of this
view, such sectoral differences in “Types of Construction Work” have long been
recognized by labour and management as numerous collective agreements filed
with the Department of Labour readily confirm. We believe that the recognition
of differences in “Types of Construction Work” should be recognized as existing
throughout the country. This request is based on our desire to eliminate
difficult, disruptive influences within these various sectors of our industry.

(b) Contract Conditions—Hours of Work

Section 3(1) (b) of the Act states:
the working hours of persons while so employed shall not exceed eight
hours per day nor forty-four hours per week except in such special cases
as the Governor in Council may otherwise provide, or except in cases of
emergency as may be approved by the Minister.

Our Associations here wish to refer to the “Contemporary Approach” urged
above. With regard to the hours of work now specified, we propose that all
conflict with freely negotiated hours of work be avoided for the “Type of
Construction Work” in the influencing labour market area. Only in this manner
can equitable tendering conditions be preserved for all bidders today. We
further recommend that all overtime permit procedures be eliminated. In doing
so, the Associations are fully aware of the Government’s wish and the nation’s
need for “Full” employment. Our experience during the last twenty years has
proven that such permit procedures rarely create any worthwhile amounts of
additional employment. Construction progresses best and most efficiently when
a job is kept “running”. Past procedures have forced contractors into uneco-
nomic practices—a situation surely never desirable or defendable and costly to
the owner, i.e. the taxpayer. The uncertainty prior to tender closing concerning
the possibility of being granted an overtime permit has also tended to disrupt
tendering conditions.

The Act should also permit all contractors and workers at outlying and
remote sites to work overtime on such projects. Unless this is done, it is not (as
experience has proven) possible to attract an adequate supply of competent
tradesmen to such projects. We similarly urge that the Act should permit
overtime for highway and heavy construction. Over two-thirds of the total
volume of such work is done for either provincial governments or for Crown

£
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corporations and often in competition against their own forces. Much of the
annual national volume for this “Type of Construction” is, of course, also
performed at outlying, if not remote sites. Current collective agreements
confirm the need for differing hours of work for this “Type of Construction
Work” and we strongly urge that the Federal Government should follow that
Practice.

We would hope that these proposals will therefore be given your special
consideration.

(c) Statutory Limitations on Claims

The Associations would respectfully suggest that a realistic time limitation
be established during which claims by the Government for underpayment of
Wages will be handled. A number of instances have occurred where claims have
been registered long after the work in question had been completed. A
statutory limit of thirty days from the date of the alleged violation is therefore
Proposed.

(4) Regulations
(a) Retroactivity

Unless the contracting departments are prepared to reimburse contractors
for additional costs arising through retroactive payments under amended “Fair
Wage Schedules”, their effective date should be the start of the pay week
Immediately following the receipt of the Schedule by the contractor from the
Contracting department or agency.

(5) Fair Wage Policy
(@) Occupational and Trade Classifications

In a number of cases, it has been found that Fair Wage Schedules failed to
Provide wage rates for all the classifications of workers to be employed on a
Project. To rectify this, it was suggested by the Department of Labour that our
Associations might make representations to all federal contracting departmetns
and agencies, asking them to request the Department of Labour for Schedules
to cover the complete set of occupations required for any given project. In such
Cases, our Associations would be glad to continue to cooperate with the

€partment to overcome problems which might arise from time to time.

(b) Wage Surveys

We understand that federal wage surveys are now being taken once a year.
These are supplemented by new agreements filed with the Department. Our
Ssociations feel that the time has come when such surveys would best be
conducted more frequently so that a closer check would be kept on the pulse of
Changes. It will be noted that quite frequently negotiations for new wage rates,
Commenecd in the spring, have only been settled in late summer or fall, .i.e.
after completion of the present annual survey.

(6) Enforcement

Our Associations have, in the past, made representations to the Govern-
Ment or the Department urging increased enforcement of this Act. Recent state-
Ments show that only about 209 of all contracts are inspected. It is felt that

/

It continues to be desirable to raise this figure.
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(7) Summary of Recommendations

All recommendations made here, it is stressed again, are urged for the
general good of the nation, our industry, its workers and its employers.

We hence recommend:
(a) Amendments to the Act and Fair Wage Policy

(i) Provisions to avoid conflict with long standing working condi-
tions freely negotiated, and

(ii) Provision for the incorporation of all freely negotiated employ-
er-paid contributions into ‘“Fair Wages”

(b) Amendments to the Act
(i) Section 2(a) to be amended by:
(A) Replacing “Character of Class of Work” by “Type of Con-
struction Work”, and
(B) Addition of Definitions to cover the four main types of
construction work.
(ii) Section 3(1)(b) to be amended by:

(A) Provision for avoidance of all conflict with freely negotiated
hours of work by types of construction work, and

(B) Elimination of overtime permit procedures.
(iii) Provision of statutory limitation of thirty days on claims.

(c) Addition to Regulations
(i) Stipulation of effective date of revised “Fair Wage” Schedules.

It is sincerely hoped that the above yill commend itself to you, Sir, and to
the Government. Our Associations are ready to assist the Department of Labour
to develop the implementation of our recommendations.

All of which is respectfully submitted,

For Construction Employees: For Construction Employers:

J. B. Mathias, N. R. Williams,

Chairman President

C. C. Cooper, S. D. C. Chutter,

Secretary General Manager

Association of International Canadian Construction Association.

Representatives of the
Building and Construction
Trades.

)
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APPENDIX 4
April 29, 1966.

TO: All Honourable Senators and Members
of the House of Commons
Ottawa.

Re: Bill C-2 Amendments to Fair Wages and Hours of Labour Act

Dear Sir:

Our two Associations, representing construction labour and mianagement at
the national level, jointly wish to advise you that the provisions of Bill C-2 fail
to meet the unique labour standards needs of the construction industry, the only
industry affected by the Bill.

Our basic objection to this Government Bill is its failure to give recogni-
tion to total remuneration and the hours of work at either end of the scale as
established by free collective bargaining for the appropriate sector of the
industry. Our joint superior proposals to the Government (as appended) would
bring about all future avoidance of the disruption of, or conflict with the process
of free collective bargaining through the imposition of inflexible standards
artificially and to us unrealistically imposed by legislation.

Moreover, our Associations have in recent years in compliance with strong
Government urging, established an enviable record of labour-management coop-
eration on labour legislation and on other major issues affecting the industry.
Our joint brief was carefully developed and submitted in May 1965. It is
therefore a source of deep regret that the Government failed in this Bill to act
upon the industry’s joint recommendations. Action through Regulations, we are
convinced, will fail to meet our needs, since these can be changed by Order-
in-Council at any time.

In view of the above, our Associations urge you, Sir, to ask the Government
on the Second Reading of Bill C-2 to have it referred back to the Law Officers
of the Crown in order to have the Bill redrafted 